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VRA EXTENSION AND INCREASES IN THE GI
BILL RATES

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 29, 1983

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING

AND EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,

Washington, D. C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room

334, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Marvin Leath (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Leath, Montgomery (ex officio), Evans,
Slattery, Richardson, and Solomon.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN LEATH
Mr. LEATH. The Subcommittee on Education, Training, and Em-

ployment will come to order. I welcome all of you here today.
Our purpose is to review two programs which have been crucial

to the successful readjustment of millions of Vietnam era veterans.
The first program is the Veterans Readjustment Appointment Act,
or VRA, as we refer to it. A VRA appointment is a noncompetitive
appointment to a Federal civilian job which leads to competitive
status and carer or career-conditional tenure upon satisfactory
completion of 2 years of service and education or training.

The VRA program was established by Executive Order 11521 in
April 1970, to provide a means by which the Federal Government
might do its share to help in the readjustment of thousands of vet-
erans returning from Southeast Asia. Many of these veterans
lacked the skills and advanced education needed to compete in a
tight labor market.

The VRA authority program was specifically designed to assist
educationally disadvantaged veterans by providing employment,
combined with the training and education necessary to enable
them to assume productive roles in society.

The VRA program has accomplished its objective of increasing
skills of thousands of veterans and helping to make them valuable
employees of the Federal Government and productive citizens.

A provision of Public Law 97-72, the Veterans' Health Care,
Training, and Small Business Loan Act of 1981, extended the
period of eligibility for VRA authority until September 30,1984.

The VRA program has been in effect for more than 13 years.
Should it be continued and, if so, should it be changed in any way
to make it more effective? After receiving testimony and recom-
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mendations today, we will review the VRA program to determine if
another extension should be considered and we will evaluate any
recommendations for changes in the program.

The second program under consideration today is the GI bill.
There were approximately 9.3 million Vietnam veterans eligible for
this program. More than 6.5 million, or 69.6 percent of those eligi-
ble, have received training. There are a large number who are still
eligible for GI bill assistance which is not scheduled to terminate
until December 31, 1989.

We have requested a number of witnesses to provide the commit-
tee information regarding the adequacy of the current level of edu-
cational payments made un ler the Vietnam era GI bill. GI bill
benefits were last increased by Public Law 96-466, which provided
a two-step increase, 5 percent effective on October 1, 1980, and an-
other 5 percent effective on January 1, 1981. In the 3 years since
the last rate increase, the costs of education have soared and some
Federal educational assistance programs have been reduced. In
view of this, the committee looks forward to obtaining information
which will assist the committee to determine if legislation to pro-
vide a rate increase in fiscal year 1985 is necessary and, if so, what
amount would be appropriate, given the current budget restric-
tions.

Before we ask our first witness to come up, I will recognize my
dear friend from New York, Mr. Solomon, for any comments he
might have.

STATEMENT OF HON. GERALD B. H. SOLOMON. A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. SOLOMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I have been on the Veterans' Affairs Committee

for many years, but this is my first year as the ranking Republican
under your leadership on the Education, Training, and Employ-
ment Subcommittee. I have long pointed with pride at the Veter-
ans' Readjustment Appoirtment program and the Veterans' Ad-
ministration's educational programs. These are undoubtedly two of
the most valuable and important programs available to our Na-
tion's veterans today.

As my distinguished chairman has indicated, we will today be re-
ceiving testi mony to assist us in evaluating these programs and to
help us determine what legislative action is required to extend or
improve these two programs.

I certainly look forward to hearing these progress reports and
recommendations, and I join with our chairman and my other col-
leagues on the subcommittee to take whatever steps are deemed
appropriate to act wisely with respect to these programs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LEATH. Thank you, Gerry.
Mr. LEATH. Our first witness today was to be Dr. Donald J.

Devine, Director of OPM. Dr. Devine hasn't made it yet, so I
guessI know Dorothy is here. She is always here. So we will just
start with you, Miss Starbuck, of course, our good friend and Chief
Benefits Director of the VA, accompanied by her very able staff.
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STATEMENT OF DOROTHY STARBUCK, CHIEF BENEFITS DIREC-
TOR, VETERANS' ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN
COGHLAN, PERSONNEL ASSISTANCE STAFF DIRECTOR;
CHARLES L. DOLLARHIDE, DIRECTOR, EDUCATION SERVICE;
DR. STEPHEN L. LEMONS, DIRECTOR, VOCATIONAL REHABILI-
TATION AND COUNSELING SERVICE; AND JAMES P. KANE, AS-
SISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL

Miss STARBUCK. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LEATH. Good morning to you, Dorothy.
Miss STARBUCK. On my far left is Mr. John Coghlan, who is the

Director of Personnel Assistance in the Department of Veterans'
Benefits; Mr. Lew Dollarhide, the Director of the Education Serv-
ice; Dr. Stephen Lemons, Director of Vocational Rehabilitation and
Education; and Mr. Jim Kane from the Office of General Counsel.

Mr. LEATH. We welcome all of you. You know how to proceed,
Miss Starbuck, so you may go ahead.

Miss STARBUCK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am very pleased to appear before you today to provide you with

the views of the Veterans' Administration on benefit rate increases
for our vocational rehabilitation and education programs, and on
extension of the veterans' readjustment appointments authority.

The VA wholeheartedly supports the career advancement of vet-
erans and we are very mindful of the added financial burdens that
are incurred as they pursue training. In this regard, it is important
to keep in mind that GI bill benefits are not automatically raised
each year. The last time, as you mentioned, these benefits were in-
creased was the two-step 10-percent boost in 1980 and 1981. This
was necessary because the allocation for entitlement programs
under the congressional budget for fiscal year 1981 did not make
provision for the cost of allowing the full 10 percent to become ef-
fective on October 1, as was customary.

Figures which have been published by the National Center for
Education Statistics of the Department of Education disclose that
there has been an acceleration in the overall cost of education in
recent years. These data show that the total cost of tuition, board,
and room for all public schools rose by 33.3 percent from 1981
through 1983-84 school yea and these same costs increased by
37.9 percent at all private schools during the same period.

These figures are substantiated by similar statistics published by
the American Council on Education and the college boards. Fore-
casts made recently by the educational community indicate there
will be another 8 percent increase in these costs by the next school
year.

I would emphasize that these statistics relate only to the cost of
tuition, fees, room, and board. We do not have similar statistics for
other educational costs such as books, supplies, and equipment
which the veteran must, of course, pay. We can only assume that
these costs increased at a like rate.

This demonstrates clearly that all costs of education have risen
and very likely will continue to rise. I can assure the committee
that this matter is receiving very serious consideration in the
budget process for fiscal year 1985.
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It should be emphasized, of course, that any increase in educa-tional rates must be evaluated in light of the budgetary constraintsunder which we are operating, as well as the fiscal needs of ourveterans and beneficiaries in other benefit programs.Mr Chairman, you also asked that we provide you our views onthe extension of the veterans readjustment appointments in civilservice for Vietnam era and disabled veterans.
We strongly support such an extension. This has been most bene-ficial to the VA in filling staffing needs and has led to the perma-nent employment of many disabled and Vietnam era veterans who,once provided the opportunity, have proven to be high-quality em-ployees.
Moreover, the VA has been one of the leading users of this au-thority and we are proud of having made over one-third of all ap-pointments since the program's inception.
Our use of veterans readjustment appointments has also helpedus to meet affirmative action goals. For example, as of a year ago,almost 50 percent of our veterans readjustment appointees werefrom minority groups. The extension of this authority would, if en-acted. allow the VA and other Federal agencies to reach manymore Vietnam era and disabled veterans who need only the oppor-tunity to prove their ability to overcome employment barrierswhich remain even years after the conclusion of the Vietnam era.The continuing unemployment of many Vietnam era veterans dem-onstrates the need fbr continuation of this program.The unemployment rate for male Vietnam era veterans inAugust of 1983 was 1.5 percent higher than the rate for all maleveterans.
Extending the authority for readjustment appointments is an es-sentially cost-free method of aiding veterans in completing their re-adjustment. It is expected that the extension of this authoritywould have no budgetary impact on the Veterans' Administrationor any other F'ederal agency.
Mr. Chairman, this completes my presentation, and we will bevery pleased to answer any questions you or the members mayhave.
The statement of Dorothy Starbuck appears at p. 27.)Mr. LEATH. Thank you. Miss Starbuck.
Has there been any noticeable impact of reduced Federal studentaid programs on veteran students that has come to your attentionin the last-
Miss STARBUCK. Well, as you know, Mr. Chairman, the Veterans'Administration has, for all intents and purposes, very stringentlylimited the education loan program. We have taken that action be-cause of the very high default rate that was occurring in that pro-gram.
We feel that if' an increase of whatever magnitude comes about itwould make it easier for some of our veterans to reenter an educa-tional institution. But for the most part, the assistance that is pro-vided is acceptable to the veterans and has permitted them topursue their educational objectives.
Mr. LEATH. Have we improved any on the collection of the loans?
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Miss STARBUCK. No, sir, not as yet, though we are pursuing that
by referral of these defaulted contracts to our district counsels for
pursuit through legal means.

Mr. LEATH. Do you have any idea of how many we have that are
currently in defaultnot dollarwise, but just individuals?

Miss STARBUCK. Our default rate right at the moment, sir, unfor-
tunately is at about 74 percent. I have some figures on that.

The number of loans that have matured on a cumulative basis
since the beginning of the program is 72,513, and unfortunately, of
those, 54,559 are in default.

Mr. LEATH. How many veterans are currently enrolled under the
Vietnam era GI bill, and of those taking courses in higher educa-
tion, would we have a percentage breakdown on the number who
are in private schools and the number that would be in public
schools?

Miss STARBUCK. Let me check my index system here.
Mr. LEATH. You can provide that for the record, Dorothy, if you

can't find it.
Miss STARBUCK. I have it here. In fiscal year 1982 we had literal-

ly in excess of 900,000 persons in training, and of those, the greater
portion were attena:ng institutions of higher learning.

Mr. LEATH. If you would give us a breakdown, if you don't have
it there, for the record, of the percentage in private schools as op-
posed to public schools.

Miss STARBucx. We will do that for you, sir.
[Subsequently the VA furnished the following information:]
As of April. i9 3, S:s percent of GI Bill trainees in college training were enrolled

in public schools. whiie 17 percent were enrolled in private schools.

Mr. LEATH. You stated in your testimony that an increase in the
rates is being given serious consideration in the budget process for
fiscal 1985. In your opinion, and keeping in mind, of course, the
current fiscal restraints that we're all operating under, would you
be able at this point to project what would be a reasonable percent-
age of increase perhaps for us to consider?

Miss STARBUCK. With the increases that have taken place in the
cost of education, and the buying power of the dollar that,is now
being paid to the veteran, compared from 1980 to 1983, it would be
our judgment and what we have computed as a reasonable ap-
proach on this would be somewhere between 14 and 16 percent.

Mr. LEATH. Regarding the VRA program and noncompetitive em-
ployment of 30 percent or more of disabled veterans, the VA, as
you quite accurately pointed out, has a fine and outstanding record
in both programs, and we certainly want to commend you high)y
for that because you have done an excellent job.

I am, however, somewhat troubled by one statistic provided in
the testimony of OPM that relates to the nature of separations of
VRA employees on board as of December 31, 1978 and tracked
through December 31, 1981. The voluntary separation rate of VRA
employees at the VA was 31 1 percent, significantly higher than
that of any other agency. The average rate was 18.8 percent.

Could you give us any idea why this voluntary separation rate
was so high?

27-s22 ()-
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Miss STARBUCK. I don't know that we have a track on why the
separations took place, but it could be that the veteran is taking
positions in the Veterans' Administration and that the majority of
our VRA appointees are in positions of housekeeping aids in our
hospitals, nursing assistants, food service workers, and at clerical
levels in both the hospitals and the regional offices. It would be myfeeling that this is perhaps the entry of the veteran at this level
and that hopefully, with a start, he is able to move away from his
initial assignment in the VRA into something that is more mean-
ingful to him monetarily. We don't really have a track on reasons
for leaving the employment.

Mr. LEATH. If you could, it may not be possible, but if you could,would you play with that a little bit and see if you could maybe at
some point for the record provide us with some statistics on that?

Miss STARBUCK. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
[The Veterans' Administration subsequently provided the follow-

ing information:]
In Fiscal Years 1979 through 19S1 the VA hired 20,000 veterans under the Veter-

ans Readjustment Appointment (VRA) authority. Office of Personnel Managementrecords for the period show that approximately 70 percent of these veterans were
converted to career-conditional appointments. Of those who left the Agency, about
90 percent voluntarily resigned. We do not have documentation immediately availa-ble on the reasons for their resignation, but suggest the following explanations forsome of those losses:

The types of jobs, e.g. Food Service Workers, Housekeeping Aids, Nursing As-sistants, etc.. for which these veterans are hired tend to have a high turnoverrate;
Some veterans may use this type of appointment as a stop-gap measure 'vhileseeking other kinds of employment or simply consider the appointment as a

temporary one while continuing their education; and
Upon completion of their education, some veterans may pursue other employ-ment avenues.

To provide statistics on voluntary separations would require an extensive, timeconsuming review at each individual medical center and regional office of existinginterview records. This would require the utilization of staff which already is deeplyinvolved in our day-to-day operations. This work could be performed if the Subcom-
mittee so desires, but we do not know whether this would enhance to any largeextent the information already available.

Mr. LEATH. One final question from me. Would you give us an
update, if you could, on the implementation of Public Law 98-77,
the Emergency Vietnam Veterans Job Training Act of 1983?

Miss STAR1',UCK. We have worked very closely with the Depart-ment of Labor on this and have developed a joint training package
or training packages which are compatible, one with the other, and
have concluded as of today two joint training sessions between Vet-
erans' Administration employees in the Veterans Assistance Serv-
ice and State directors of labor. The first meeting was held here in
Washington and was attended by Mr. Bill Plowden and John
Hagan, who spoke for each of the respective agencies on the impor-
tance of this effort, and either Mr. Shasteen or Mr. Plowden ap-
peared in Kansas City yesterday at a meeting, and the third and
final training session will take place in Reno.

The Office of Management and Budget has cleared all of the
forms that require completion by veterans or employers. Those are
in the print process and will be distributed to our regional offices
and to all of the employment offices throughout the country. Wereally feel that we are administratively in a position to begin the



implementation of this legislation as soon as the funds are availa-
ble, and we expect that to be very early in the October period, sir.

Mr. LEATH. Very good. Thank you.
Mr. Solomon?
Mr. SOLOMON. Mr. Chairman, you have covered most of my ques-

tions.
But, Dorothy, if you could just elaborate a little further on just

how large an increase is being considered for VA educational rates.
I know that is difficult, but can you at least give us a ballpark
figure or, barring that, a candid assessment of what you personally
think is called for?

Miss STARBUCK. Well, we have taken a look at not only the sta-
tistics which I cited in my testimony, :.ut we looked at some statis-
tics that the other personnel have put out. It indicates that what
we are dealing with is an increase in cost in the cost of education
itself that ranges above 30 percent. It is anticipated that this wi,1
go further, and I think anyone who has children or youngsters in
college knows this.

The private education inlitutions, of course, have increased at a
greater rate than those of the public, and I think, looking at the
buying power of the 1981 dollar in today's market, it is as impor-
tant a consideration. We are, I think, ready to approach a sugges-
tion that we go for a 15 percent increase. But, of course, that has to
be merged with a lot of other demands in the benefit programs.
But that is generally the approach that we would feel justified in
making.

Mr. SOLOMON. So you think a 15-percent increase, in that area,
would suffice?

Miss STARBUCK. Yes, we do. It would be a justifiable and support
able figure.

Mr. SOLOMON. Incidentally, I have three in college and two in
private colleges, so I can sympathize with what you're saying.

I don't have any further questions.
Mr. LEATH. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LEATH. Mr. Slattery?
Mr. SLATTERY. No questions.
Mr. LEATH. Well, I think that's it, Miss Starbuck. We appreciate

your usual diligence.
Miss. STARBUCK. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

LEATH.EATH. Dr. Devine, I think we saw you come in back there,
so we welcome you again to the subcommittee. As we have already
indicated by citing some of your testimony, we have read it, but we
would be glad for you to summarize it or proceed in any manner
you would like to, Don.

STATEMENT OF DR. DONALD J. DEVINE, DIRECTOR, U.S. OFFICE
OF PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT

Dr. DEVINE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleas-
ure to be here. I apologize for being a little late, but you have a
unique situation, in that, of the committees of Congress that. I see,
you always start on time, and I would like to congratulate you for
that.
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I am pleased to come before you today to give our views in sup-
port of legislation which would authorize extension of the Veterans
Readjustment Appointment program through September :30, 1987,

The VRA program has been a great success in providing employ-
ment for those Vietnam era veterans who need help the most. TheVRA authority provides improved employment opportunities forVietnam era veterans. It allows agencies to hire those veterans
without competition on civil service examinations and subsequentlyto convert them to career or career-conditional appointments after2 years of satisfactory employment and training.

The hiring results are impressive. Since the program was estab-lished by President Nixon in 1970, VRA's have provided employ-
ment opportunities for more than 200,000 Vietnam era veterans.Over the past 5 fiscal years minorities have received an average of38 percent and women 9 nercent of the total veterans readjustment
appointments. I am submitting data attached to my testimony
showing VRA hires made by agencies in fiscal year 1982.1 The
most recent data show a total of 7,200 VRA's made in the firsthalf of fiscal 1983. Of these, approximately 35 percent were minor-ities and 8 percent women.

The VRA program is a voluntary one. The VRA authority com-petes for its use with other vital public policy goals and measures.
There are no added costs assc.st:iated with the program. No new po-sitions are created. The appointments are counted against agencies'
personnel ceilings.

OPM has taken significant actions to encourage greater partici-
pation by Federal agencies in the VRA program. These actions in-clude: Providing technical assistance and advice to agencies, moni-toring and evaluating the program by our regional offices, publiciz-ing the program through Federal executive boards and interagency
advisory group committee meetings, dispensing helpful job informa-tion to veterans through our network of Federal job information
centers, participating in winter and national conventions of veter-ans groups, addressing Federal employment forums in Newark,
Denver and Seattle by the Veterans Employment Division centraloffice staff, emphasizing our policy guidance and increasing our co-
operation with the Veterans' Administration and the Departmentof Labor.

In addition, we have successfully launched a new training course,
"Veterans Employment Programs: A Workshop," a 1-day course de-signed for Government employees with the responsibility for veter-
ans employment programs. A major component of this course
covers the policies and procedures of the VRA program and howagencies can use the VRA authority more effectively. Agency par-ticipant comments have :ieen highly favorable in the five sessionsheld to date.

Today the Federal Government as an employer maintains an ob-ligation to lead the way to reduce the high unemployment that still
exists among certain Vietnam era veterans. The Department ofLabor reported that there were 663,000 unemployed Vietnam era
veterans in July 1983. In addition, Vietnam era veterans age 25 to:39 years continue to have greater unemployment than nonveter-

See p. :ill
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In general, does the veteran employee have significant input whenhis or her training program is being designed, and does the train-ing allow for any advancement at the end of the initial 2-yearperiod?
Dr. DEVINE. To answer the question about the opportunities to beinvolved in it, our guidance from OPM requires that agencies pre-pare an education and training plan in writing which should bediscussed with the individual employee. That plan should specify

the activities the veterans will undertake, the name, addresses, and
telephone numbers of agency officials who can pilvide job-related
counseling, the address and telephone number of the nearest VA
facility where the v,,-`,,Tan can obtain educational-vocational coun-seling, and that the v.'teran's conversion to career or career-condi-
tional is subject to the satisfactory ccr,-.1pletion of the training planand service.

To arswer the other part of your question, there is a require-inent that training in the Governmentand this is for training
generallybe job related. There has been some misunderstanding
among some veterans as to what the training can do under civilservice regulations. Our requirement is that it must be job-related.
That is one of the reasons why we do refer them to other opportu-
nities for getting promotion opportunities. But we need, in the Gov-
ernment, some job-relatedness rule for training. We have manyproblems with training as it is. I think if we remove that job-relat-
ednes,.: requirement, there would be a lot of training in the Govern-
ment that we couldn't justify.

It doesn't mean that veterans can't upgrade their skills. They
can. But it must be job-related if it is done as direct, on-the-jobtraining, and away from the agency training paid directly by the
Government. But there are also opportunities through the VA and
other programs where they can upgrade their skills as well as use
their educational benefits generally.

So I think there is a necessity to separate on-the-job training di-
rectly job related from other training opportunities, and I thinkthat that has resulted in some misunderstanding as to what can bedone under one authority as opposed to another authority.

Mr. LEATH. Have most of the agencies, as far as you know, com-
plied with issuing these directives and so forth, as to how this

Dr DEVINE. Yes, sir. We have a monitoring operation. Of course,it is a very large Government and we are basically dealing with
samples. But as far as we can tell, it is generally done throughout
the Government.

Mr. LEATH. You state in your testimony that the main purpose of
the VRA program is to provide long-term employment opportuni-
ties to Vietnam era veterans. Of course, I certainly agree with this.
But I think the intent of the program has been to target education-
ally-disadvantaged and disabled veterans.

Would eliminating the 14-year education limit for nondisabled
veterans significantly change the emphasis of the program in anyway?

Dr. DEVINF. Limiting the educational requirement, would itchange the einpl,sis? I think it would change the emphasis some-
what. To allow people with higher level skills to get in, we would
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hope to maintain its emphasis on providing the opportunities for
the most needy.

I recognize the problem that y raise. On the other hand, it's a
comp'ting problem that I mentioned in my testimony. When veter-
ans have shown the initiative to upgrade their own skills and edu-
cation, it seems unfair to penalize them fc : upgrading their skills.
But I do recognize Ile problem. It may change the nature of the
program more than we want, and I think it is important that we
keep that in mind and not change the essential nature of the pro-
gram.

Mr. LEATH. OK. I may have so:ne more question and the staff
may have some more questions that we can submit to you for the
record.

Mr. Solomon is going to have to leave for another committee
markup here, so I will ask him if he has any questions.

Mr. SOLOMON. Mr. Chairman, I am going to submit some ques-
tions for the record, too, to save some time here. But, Mr. Devine,
representatives from the VFW will be testifying this morning that
access to the Merit System Protection Board for VRA appointees is
needed because of cases of summary dismissals of appointees from
their Federal position.

Do you have any figures to indicate just how widespread or how
common or uncommon such cases are within the VRA program, go-
vernmentwide?

Dr. DEVINE. No, I don't. I would be happy to look into that.
It is very difficult to get comprehensive statistics for the Govern-

ment except those that exist in our central personnel data file and
the amount of information that we can store there is limited.

[OPM subsequently supplied the following information:]
As of December 31, 1978. OPM tracted 17,941 VRA employees for a 3 year period

through December 31, 1981. VRA conversions and/or continued employment totaled
79.36 percent 113,7621, voluntary separations 18.76 percent 13,254), and involuntary
separations 1.8 percent 1325).

Dr. DEVINE. I don't think this appeals procedure problem is very
large. We are reviewing all of our appeals procedures in the Goven-
ment through an internal study at OPM. We intend to make rec-
ommendations on appeal processes, generally, including this one,
and we will keep the committee advised of our progress in that
area.

Mr. SoLomoN. I would appreciate it if you could furnish us any
information for the record on that subject.

Mr. Chairman, I do have a Foreign Affairs meeting on the recer-
tification of aid to El Salvador and it is important that I get there.
I hate to leave this subcommittee.

Thank you very much, Dr. Devine.
Dr. DEVINE. Thank you, sir.
Mr. LEATH. Mr. Chairman, do you have any questions?
Mr. MONTGOMERY. No questions, Mr. Chairman, but I would like

to welcome Dr. Devine to the subcommittee hearing. I would say,
Mr. Chairman, that Dr. Devine has certainly worked with the vet-
erans. We had some problems several months ago and he took the
time to come up on the Hill to try to work these problems out. He
is a friend of the veteran.

15
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Dr. DEVINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate that very
much.

Mr. LEATH. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Dr. Devine, the DAV is going to testify later about

the very poor record of the Department of Health and Human
Services. During the most recent reporting period, almost 5,000
people were hired by I-IHS, but only 10 VRA appointments were
made, and only 3 of those were disabled veterans. The Department
of Labor apparently had 209 appointments, with only 2 VRA ap-
pointments, none of whom were disabled veterans.

Now, we have a hope that these statistics don't reflect Mrs.
Heckler's work as head of the HI-IS. She was an original cosponsor
of the- extension of this program when she sat on this subcommit.
tee last year. So I hope that that will improve.

But the Department of Labor's record and HHS's record hasn't
been all that sufficient. The Secretary of Labor has a Committee on
Veterans Employment within the Department of Labor. You haveheld this veterans employment program 1-day workshop program. I
would like to know if you can tell us who from the Department of
Labor and :IHS has appeared at that program. If you don't have
that today, I would like to get that submitted for the committee
files.

Additionally, what if anything more can your Agency, being in
charge of Federal employment, do to get Labor and HHS and some
of the other nonmilitary, non-VA kinds of agencies to participatein this program?

Dr. DEVINE. That's a very good question and I'm glad you raised
it, because I would like to respond to it.

It is very clear that the VRA authority and veterans' appoint-
ments generally tend to be concentrated in the Defense agenciesand the Veterans' Administration. I think that has two ml.,n
causes. One is historically, that those agencies have grabbed a holdof this authority much more willingly and aggressively at the be-
ginning. I think, howeverand I know I can speak for SecretaryHeckler and Secretary Donovanthat they are enthusiastic sup-porters of this program.

The reason why they haven'tand I have spoken to them about
thisis quite clear. The majority of the hiring has been done in
those agencies in this administration, number one, and the prob-lems that we had, when you look at the hiring figures, they have to
also be put against the number of people that have had to be sepa-
rated. For example, at HHS, 7,000 jobs were abolished as they re-
structured to live within new program priorities. About 6,000 em-
ployees were affected by the RIF, and 3,000 were actually separat-
ed. Several whole program areas were changed in their emphasis.
They had a hiring freeze through 1982 and it continues into 1983.
Most of the hiring was done in specialized research areas, especial-
ly medical doctors, Ph.D's, physical scientists and so forth, where
the grade levels are higher than the VRA authority figure allows.
That is one of thr reasons why we have asked to increase the grade
level, so that we an expand into some of the more specialized areas.

Likewise, with the Department of Labor, they also conducted a
major reduction-in-force in 1982, and there about 4,000 employees
were RIF'd. The whole CETA program was cut back very, very sig-
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nificantly. They tried to restructure and keep a lot of their hiring
internal.

Actually, on paper, my own record internally at the Office of
Personnel Management doesn't look especially good, but it is the
same kind of thing. There are about 20 agencies, 15 agencies, that
have had reductions in employment of 20 percent or better. Obvi-
ously, w' ten you are reducing employment by those kinds of levels,
you get tremendous imbalances in skills and the separations tend
to take place either in specialized technical ,reas like typing, or in
your specialty higher-graded employees.

So I think that you're right, we need a commitment to this, but I
think in the cases that you mentioned there are good reasonsand
you mentioned Secretary Heckler's support of this program in Con-
gress. There are good reasons why in these particular cases we
haven't been able to use the program more.

Mr. EVANS. Weil, you're not saying of the 5,000 people hired,
that most of those were Ph.D's and medical doctorsthis is in
HHS. You're not saying that the majority of those were very high
grades?

Dr. DEVINE. I would suspect you would find that a very large per-
centage of them were over in the GS-9 area.

Mr. EVANS. Well, I appreciate your support of increasing the par-
ticipation in terms of the rates that veterans can apply for, but I
guess I will have to write to Mrs. Heckler to get that answer.

But I would like from your agency a list of the people from the
Department of Labor and HHS that have participated in your one-
day veterans employment programs. By the way, is that an ongoing
kind of seminar, or is that done on a periodic basis?

Dr. DEVINE. Yes, sir.
Mr. EVANS. Is it done throughout the country? Is that how it

works?
Dr. DEVINE. We are testing it out now and we expect we will go

nationwide with it.
Mr. EVANS. If I could, I would like to get the list of any DOL and

HHS participants in your most recentHow many of those have
you had?

Dr. DEVINE. I think we have had five of them.
Mr. EVANS. Five of them. All right, thank you.
Mr. LEATH. Mr. Richardson.
Mr. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to

submit a statement for the record.
'The statement of Hon. Bill Richardson appears at p. 311
Mr. RICHARDSON. I, too, would like to praise D-. Devine, for his

commitment to this program and for his efforts 'o inform other
agencies throughout the Federal Government. But, mite frankly, I
share my colleague's concern about the lack of results. It seems to
me that in the agencies most likely would to support this program,
Defense and the VA, the statistics show that the VRA program is
working well. But, I am baffled by your statement that HHS Secre-
tary Heckler and Labor Secretary Donovan are committed to the
VRA program. The statistics seem to show these agencies are not
actively participating in the program.
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I must say, another concern of mine, Dr. Devine, is that in yourown office, OPM, I understanr' this program is not a part of youroperation; is that correct?
Dr. DEVINE. No, it is not correct, th...t it's not a part of our oper-ation. We had I think over the last year or so 10 or 12 hires in theVRA program.
But again, we went through a very large reduction in the size ofour employment. This administration has made a major commit-ment to first of all reduce the size of the non-Defense employment,

and second, to do it overwhelmingly through attrition. Where attri-tion can't be usedof course, one of the consequences of that attri-tion is you do get skill imbalances and you tend to lose the special-ists. But, then, if we do have to go into a reduction -in-force, wethen keep a list of people who are displaced. We try to reemploythose people first.
We have had most of our rehiring of people done through peoplewho were separated within OPM. Our commitment is first to usethe people we have, so that there aren't RIF's and separations, andthen, of course, it is very important for those in the VRA program,as the people are going through the program before they get theircareer status, they are subject to reduction-in-force before anyperson with career status. So our first priority in managing person-nel in the Government is to retain as many people as we possiblycan who are in the work force at present. That very much includespeople in the VRA program who are treated similar to career-con-ditional employees during the period of the VRA appointment. Ifwe didn't make sure that we used the people that we have, and useour reemployment priority lists, we would end up losing veterans

disproportionately, and especially veterans in the VRA program.When you are making changes of 20 percent reduction in em-ployment, which was virtually unheard of in the Federal Govern-ment since World War II, that means you are making major man-agement changes and major changes in personnel, and it doesmean you are not going to be able to use outside hire authorities asmuch as you would in the Veterans' Administration, which issomewhat increasing its employment, and the Department of De-Tense, which is substantially increasing its employment.
Mr. RICHARDSON. I think we realize your limitations. I'm notquestioning your commitment. I am concerned some Federal agen-cies are not taking this program seriously.
I have some statistics here that that total the percentage of VRAhires: in Agriculture, 0.2; Commerce, 0.9; Defense, 5.2I thinkthat's reasonably positiveEnergy, 2.1; Health and Human Serv-ices, 0.4; Interior, 0.3; Justice, 4.4; Transportation, 0.9; Labor, 0.4.Office of Personnel Management, 2.0; International Boundary andWater Commission is 32 percent.
My point is this: Is there any way this committee can give youenough strength to convey to the bureaucracy that the Congress isserious about this program? It seems the commitment on your partmay be there. But, this could be a situation where one agency inour Government supports the program, while the others don't takeit seriously.
Dr. DEVINE. I think what I am going to ask my staff to do is torun a correlationI'm an old professor of statisticsbetween the
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percent reductions that have been made against the low levels of
use of VRA. I would suspect the relationship is very high, just
going through and listening to those as you read them off. They are
probably exclusively, the agencies with the poorer record, are those
that have had the greatest reduction-in-force.

But to answer your question directly, yes, we can always use
help in this. There has been some discussion, for example, about
making the VRA appointment permanent. I think that would be a
mistake. I think one of the real values of having reauthorization of
the VRA program on a 3-year or 2-year cycleI don't know exactly
how ma. 'y years cycle it should beis that you Members of Con-
gress bring attention to it by dealing with this as it is reauthorized.
That helps ':s sell the program to the Government, that forces the
head of my office to come up and restate this commitment and to
rethink the commitment and reinvigorate the staff. So I think Con-
gress is very much helping that way.

We have been pushing this program since I have come in as Di-
rector, and I think we have made changes. But I just would like to
get into the record that most of the agencies that I have heard you
read off there have been ones that have had significant decreases
in employment, and that is a much more difficult environment
within which to use authority such as this.

Mr. RICHARDSON. My staff informs me that Miss Starbuck and
yourself break down statistics on the number of hires in the VRA
program, referring to black veterans and other minorities.

I represent a substantially Hispanic district, and the proportion
of Hispanic veterans, as you know, is very high. I would like to see
how they are doing. I would encourage you, in any future statisti-
cal survey that you do, to include Hispanics as a group.

Dr. DEVINE. I would be happy to do that.
[OPM subsequenty supplied the following information.]
The latest data on VRA hires by Hispanics cover the period October 1982 through

March I983. Of the 7,213 VRA hires during this period, 581 or 8 percent) were His-
panics. In comparison, total new hires into agencies and grades appropriate to the
VRA program during this period were fi percent Hispanic.

Mr. RICHARDSON. Tfiank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LEATH. Thank you very much, Dr. Devine. We appreciate

your appearance.
Dr. DEVINE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is always a

pleasure to be here.
Mr. LEATH. Our next witness will be Mr. Phil Mayo, special as-

sistant, National Legislative Service of the VFW, accompanied by
Mr. Kim Graham.

We welcome you here, Phil. Of course, you know how to proceed.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP R. MAYO, SPECIAL ASSISTANT, NATIONAL
LEGISLATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE
UNITED STATES, ACCOMPANIED BY KIM GRAHAM, SPECIAL AS-
SISTANT, EMPLOYMENT AND READJUSTMENT, VFW

Mr. MAYO. Yes, sir. Thank you very much.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for inviting the VFW to

present its views with respect to the adequacy of rates of payment

13



16

for educational benefits under the Vietnam era GI bill and toreview the Veterans Readjustment Appointment program.
First we would like to commend you and the members of the sup-

committee for your efforts in advancing into law what has becomePublic Law 98-77, the "Emergency Veterans Job Training Act of1983." WP believe the enactment of this legislation, along with thehearing of matters of oversight before the subcommittee today,
very amply demonstrates a full and insightful commitment to ad-
dressing stt'obtantively the needs of all veterans where such fall
within the subcommittee's purview.

Mr. Chairman, a review of information obtained from the Na-tional Center for Education Statistics for the years 1980 through
the school year 1983-84 indicates that all costs at all public institu-
tions have risen 31.5 percent, and similar costs at all private insti-
tutions have risen 34.9 percent. The House Budget Committee, overthis same timeframe, indicates that the average annual CPI has in-
creased cumulatively approximately 30 percent.

From our analysis of this information, we conclude that veterans
utilizing benefits under the GI bill have lost substantial ground
when considering the increase in educational "osts as they relate tothe inflationary erosion of benefit payments.

It is also noted that the Chief Benefits Director of the Veterans'
Administration has assured us that a GI bill rate increase will be
provided for in the iiscal year 1985 budget. We believe, therefore,
that the subcommittee's attention to rates under this program isvery timely, and we urge that particular attention be paid ourviews in this connection.

The second matter before the subcommittee today is a revie'.v ofthe Veterans Readjustment Appointment program. Those partici-pating agencies, it our experience, have achieved good results in
hiring and retaining veteran appointees in career jobs. We also ap-preciate the energy that the Office of Personnel Management hasrecently devoted to publicizing the program, especially where VRAhiring performances among the agencies are publicized and a highrate of appointments is encouraged. We are also pleased that OPMhas been conducting employment workshops, called the "Veterans
Employment Programs: A Workshop," which have included infor-
mation on VRA appointments and in which the VFW has partici-pated.

Our experience, however, in working with the VRA program, aswell as our continuing interest in improving veterans programs,
lead us to suggest to the subcommittee several areas where consid-
eration may be given to ir.;prove and strengthen the program.

First, we are convinced that the VRA program should be contin,ued for at least 3 years. Second, we bplieve the educational restric-
tion of not more than 14 years of education for non-disabled veter-
ans as presently encoded in law should ke removed. Third, coupledwith the liberalization previously mentioned, we believe that the
highest entry grade for such hirings should be raised from the GS-7 to the GS-9 level.

Finally, veterans hired under the auspices of this program who
are removed from their appointed position, when such is held forless than a year, currently have no recourse to the Merit System
Protection Board to justify their retention in Federal service.

20
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Frankly, we believe the appeal process for the VRA appointees
with less than 1 year of service should be established. The excellent
retention and conversion rate among these hires demonstrates to
us that the vast majority are good and motivated employees whose
performance warrants this modest additional protection.

In a less positive vein, Mr. Chairman, we are still disappointed at
the lack of participation by many agencies in the VRA program.
While we recognize that not all agencies are hiring personnel, the
fact remains that some agenciesmost notably, the Department of
Laborhave not demonstrated a commitment to the VRA concept
in that their VRA hiring practices have not occurred in a fashion
we believe to be commensurate with their needs.

Mr. Chairman, we again thank you and the subcommittee for
your attention to these matters, and we would be happy to respond
to questions you may have at this time.

[The statement of Philip R. Mayo appears at p. 31.1
Mr. LEATH. We thank you.
As has already been pointed out on several occasionsand, of

course, very specifically by Mr. Richardsonmany of the agencies
have not done a very good job with this.

Have you people ever raised this issue with, say, the Secretary of
Labor, or an" of the others for that matter, during meetings of the
Secretary's Committee on Veterans Employment and has the issue
been presented for discussion with any of the departments, to your
knowledge?

Mr. MAYO. I will defer to Mr. Graham to respond.
Mr. GRAHAM. Yes, sir. At the most recent meeting of the Secre-

tary's Advisory Committee on Veterans, I personally brought that
issue up. Secretary Donovan expressed his interest in the program
and stated at that time he would certainly look into th matter to
improve his record.

It is unfortunate that the central office personnel data file,
which is the document which has been quoted here so often today,
is so far removed from the present day, as to the actual work that
is going on by the particular agencies. As a result, I cannot neces-
sarily blame entirely the Department of Labor under Secretary
Donovan as to the nonusage of the VRA program. However, I defi-
nitely feel that much greater attention should be placed toward
that program and, as such, I asked Secretary Donovan to look into

Mr. LEATH. Well, I hope you keep us advised on what kind of a
response you get from him.

Have you had any reports that veterans have been adversely af-
fected by the recent reductions in the Federal student aid pro-
grams and has your membership indicated that they have had any
problems funding their schooling in the last few years?

Mr. MAYO. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. That is reflected in the adop-
tion of the resolution at our most recent convention, which calls for
a realistic increase in those rates, both under charter 34 and the
Voc-Rehab program as well, chapter 31.

Mr. LEATH. Were you here when Miss Starbuck indicated what
was being considered as far as the raiscfs were concerned?

Mr. MAYO. Yes, sir.
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Mr. LEATH. What is your reaction to that? Do you think that's
adequate?

Mr. MAYO. Based on our analysis of the figures we have, I don't
thiiik it would be considered realistic in terms of what our resolu-
tion stipulates. Our resolution takes into consideration the infor-mation that I made available to the subcommittee and it calls for arealistic increase. Realistic means in terms of purchasing power,
which has seriously eroded, as well as the increase in college costs,in addition to what can be reasonably accomplished by the Con-gress.

Mr. LEATH. OK. If you would submit for the record, Phil, a littlebit more deail about your feelings on that, if it is not all in the
resol tion, we would appreciate it.

Mr. MAYO. Certainly. We would be happy to, sir.'
Mr. LEATH. Mr. Richardson, do you have any questions? I'll bethe has i question for you.
Mr. MAYO. I would be delighted to respond.
Mr. LEATH. He is one of the new members of the committee this

year that we are delighted to have, because he has informed him-self more on these issues than most of us do the first 3 or 4 yearsthat we're here, Bill. So we are delighted to have you.
Mr. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Gentlemen, I wonder if you could comment on the administra-

tion's commitment to the program.
Why are the Department of Labor and the Department of Healthand Human Services, not following through? Is it a lack of commu-nication? Is it a lack of commitment? Is it a lack of taking this

problem seriously? I would like your assessments on how this com-mittee could make certain this program "works.
Mr. GRAHAM. Sir, one of the areas that I have found in meeting

with Secretary Donovan, as well as Dr. Devine, is that I genuinelybelieve that they personally have a commitment. Now, how that
commitment is transferred down to the midlevel areas where they
are actually doing the hiring and where they are utilizing the var-ious hiring authorities, that becomes questionable.

As far as how to transfer your concern to the various Secretaries,
I believe in any manner, shape or form that you could do that, beit a letter or a phone call or whatever, to make them realize that
you are, in fact, serious, as we are, that greater utilization of the
VRA program should be implemented.

Mr. RICHARDSON. I read the list of agencies and their participa-
tion in the VRA program. The figures were not encouraging.

Can you make an assessment of each of these agencies in regard
to their participation in the VRA? Is the VRA program better
suited to certain agencies like the Defense Department and theVA? Can this program be effective across the board?

Mr. GRAHAM. Certainly, sir. I really do not totally go along with
the s0-called excuse, that based on the hiring of the particular
agencies that they are only hiring high-level people. High-level
people need clerical help. It is truly unfortunate that the VRA
usage itself has been more utilized in the area of clericals or, as
Miss Starbuck earlier referred to it, as housekeeping aids. That is

See p. 12.
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why the VFW is extremely supportive of increasing the grade level
positions.

It must be remembered that for today's Vietnam era veteran the
average age ,pproximately 36 years old. I don't think he has any
particular interest in coming into the Government at a GS-3 level
when he probably has a wife and one child. That is why it is im-
perative that the entry level position rate be raised.

Mr. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LEATH. Thank you very much, gentlemen. We appreciate it.
Mr. MAYO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GRAHAM. Thank you.
Mr. LEATH. Our next witness will be Mr. Ron Drach, national

employment director of the DAV. We appreciate your being here.
You have been here enough to know what to do, so we ask you to
proceed.

STATEMENT OF RONALD W. DRACH, NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT
DIRECTOR, DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. DRACH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to maybe go over some of the things that %aye been

said here this morning, rather than read my prepared statement.
Dr. Devine was up here and talked about some of the agencies'

lack of utilization of the program. I think perhaps what we need to
look at more so than aggregate figures or percentages is the grade
level. There has been some discussion about raising the grade level
to GS-9. We don't have any problem with raising the grade level,
but we are fearful that by so doing it is not going to make that
much difference, because we think that most of the appointments
are relegated to GS-3, 4's and 5's anyway. I am not all that sure
that the agencies are going to use that authority to appoint people
at the GS-9 level.

Dr. Devine mentioned most of the agencies have undergone attri-
tion, either through RIF's or otherwise, but that doesn't take away
from the fact that in his own attachment Health and Human Serv-
ices, for example, hired 16,674 new people. Now, they may be down
in their overall total, but they appointed 16,000-plus new people in
fiscal year 1982, only 69 of whom were VRA appointees.

Now, we don't have any concrete data on this, but back in 1977
and 1978, when v. did take a look at accession rates during the
civil service reform issue, we found that for the most part new ap-
pointees are at grade levels less than GS-9. They don't do too much
hiring from the outside for the good jobs. They are usually filled by
promotion from within, or other- -

Mr. LEATH. Let me interrupt you at this point and ask, do you
know why?

Mr. DRACH. I think basically it's a good philosophy. Most employ-
ers like to promote from within, so that if you have a good employ-
ee at the GS-9 level, and there is a GS-11 slot open, if that employ-
ee has proven himself to be a good employee, why go to the out-
side? I think that is not n'cessarily unique to the Federal system. I
think private industry does the same thing, and I'm not saying
that is a bad policy. But the bottom line is, not very many of the
GS-9's, in our opinion, are jobs filled from the outside. So I don't
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think raising the grade level, in and of itself, is going to be suffi-cient to increase grade levels, if you will, or to increase levels ofparticipation in the VRA.
The other thing, if we are talking about delimiting or deletingeducation requirements, if we're talking about raising it to GS-9, ifwe are going to do that, I think we have to look at it as do we stillwant to call it a readjustment program. You know, it is almost 10years since the Vietnam era was declared officially over.Our position is one that, rather than extend it for 3 years andcalling it a readjustment program, why not call it something differ-ent and make it a permanent program and let it be used, not as areadjustment benefit, or not as a readjustment system, but as away to allow Federal departments and agencies who are sincere intheir efforts to hire more Vietnam veterans to use it as a means tobring these individuals into the Federal work force.We are a little bit concerned about perhaps dropping or doingaway with the educational requirement, as was mentioned earlier.Right now disabled veterans, under the VRA program, are not re-stricted by the educational requirements, so that kind of gives us alittle extra opportunity to compete, if you will, in a noncompetitiveprogram, if that's not a contradiction in terms. It gives a littleextra edge to the disabled veteran. So we would be reluctant tosupport any change in the education requirements for the nondisa-bled veteran.

Again, I guess if you're going to change it to a GS-9, you almosthave to do away with the education requirements, because for themost part I think GS-9 levels do require some college education ora college degree. I am just not so sure that that's the way we wantto go on this thing. I would like to see a little more information.I would like to also know whether or not OPM could come upwith some information as to the grade levels of the VRA; youknow, are they relegated, as we suspect, to GS-3's, 4's and 5's? Howmany of the 200,000-plus appointments since 1970 have been aboveGS-5?
We are a little bit concerned about the conversion rate, or thedropout rate, if you will. The conversion rate I think is around 75to 80 percent. I think that is, generally speaking, a pretty good in-dicator that the program is relatively successful. The intent of theVRA goes beyond just providing some assistance to readjust. Thegoal of it is to assimilate that person into a career job and not keepthem at a GS-4, 5 or even a 7 level, but to make that program ef-fective so that they can be promoted.
We have had some complaints where the training program, aswas brought up earlier, is tailored to make that person more pro-ductive on the job. Well, if you hire somebody as a GS-4 or 5 fileclerk, are you going to send him to school to learn the alphabet?Hopefully they know the alphabet when they're hired as a fileclerk. We think the training should be more conducive to the indi-vidual's desirabilities, to make that person promotable or converta-ble into another career ladder, out of the file clerk area into a pro-fessional series, and do it that way, rather than relegating him tothe training for which they are already being employed.We think, as Mr. Graham pointed out, we need more current andtimely data on this. We would like to see why is there such a high
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dropout or high termination rate. It could be said in many cases it
is a positive indicator, but on the other hand it may not be a posi-
tive indicator. We need to look at that.

We have no problem with doing away with the semiannual
report, but we would urge that the report be on a more timely
basis, also as was pointed out by Mr. Graham.

The area of the complaint process or appeal process, if you will,
I am not too sure the Merit System Protection Board is the way to
go. Someone would have to question their wisdom where they
issued a decision recently that said, in essence, for a disabled
person to request reassignment because of the disability, that that
reassignment request was not necessarily a reasonable accommoda-
tion to that person's disability. I would expect a decision like that
maybe 15 or 20 years ago, but today, when there has been so much
said and done for and by the handicapped and disabled veterans
you know, that reassignment is not a reasonable accommodation. I
just wonder what period in time their thinking is coming from. So I
don't think we would be doing the Vietnam era veterans a justice
or doing them any favors by allowing them to go to the Merit
System Protection Board.

I think what we have to look at is OPM. OPM is the chief per-
sonnel office for the Federal Government. OPM, as far as I can see,
is responsible for enforcement of Federal laws and regulations deal-
ing with employment and personnel matters. The Merit System
Protection Board, by its very nature and name, talks about things
unrelated to merit, that allow people to have some redress through
that system. We would rather see a complaint process set up
within OPM and give OPM some investigatory authority so that
they can go out and investigate these matters.

Right now, if we get a complaint from a veteran or anybody else
saying the VRA is being violated or it is not working right, we
have to go to the agency, more or less, and then the agency comes
back and says, "Well, you're wrong; we're doing really good." And
who are we to question that? We can't go any further. So we would
rather have some redress through OPM.

Again, we don't question Dr. Devine's sincerity. We think he has
been an ally in this effort and in the overall effort in employment
of disabled and Vietnam veterans, and all veterans for that matter.
But we need to look at some of the weaknesses in the system and
rather than necessarily making the program more liberal, if you
will, let's address some of the problem areas.

Incidentally, in my statement I mentioned the Department of
Labor and HHS's rather deplorable record in this area. I would,
with your permission, like to submit for the record letters that we
sent yesterday to Secretary of Labor Donovan and Secretary of
HHS Heckler regarding this particular issue, and requeting that
they look into this and do a little bit more on it.

That concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. I would
be happy to answer any questions.

[The statement of Ron Drach with attached letters appears at p.
33.]

Mr. LEATH. Thank you, Ron. As usual, you answered most of the
questions that we had in your excellent presentation.
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Perhaps we ought to change the name of it to "The Veterans Re-sponsibility Act."
Mr. DRACH. That's a good idea.
Mr. LEATH. I just had another thought pop into my mind, that Ileaned over to the staff about here. We might consider investigat-

ing the possibility of tying our new Jobs bill into this, in a mannerof maybe selecting a pilot agency and seeing how within the Feder-al system itself we might train some of these people as they arehired for entry levels to go on up into more permanent higher posi-
tions. That is something we will need to explore.

I thought Dr. Devine made a good point. You mentioned that youwould like to see the program made permanent, and I think hemade a good point in saying that, in his judgment, the programshould be ongoing or permanent, but by the same token he thinksit is good that we review it every 2 or 3 years because it does refo-
cus attention on it; whereas if we just put it on the books ad infini-tum, we would wake up 5 or 6 years down the road and find outthat all the agencies had forgotten about it and the directives wereon '.he bottom of the pile and nobody paid any attention to it. Sowe might want to --

Mr. DRACH. Well, on that particular score, Mr. Chairman, I thinkthis committee cuuld still exercise oversight in that area and justschedule periodic oversight hearings to keep the issue in the fore-front.
Mr. LEATH. As you know, though, committees don't tend to dooversight as well as they do when the force of expiration facesthem. I think that is something we need to give some seriousthought to and not really get ourselves out on a limb by just sayingit should be permanent, because we have got to realize how thissystem works up here. Frank is on me all the time about oversight

hearings we need to have, and I would low: to have them, but it isawfully difficult to work them into the schedule sometimes. Youfind yourself pushing that on the back burner. So we probablyought to keep that in mind, all the veterans organizations, as we gothrough this scenario.
Thank you very much. We appreciate it.
Mr. DRACH. Thank you.
Mr. LEATH. Our next witness will be Mr. Paul Egan, deputy di-rector of the national legislative commission, the American Legion,

accompanied by James Bourie. Gentlemen, you may proceed.
STATEMENT OF PAUL S. EGAN, DEPUTY DIRECTOR. NATIONAL

LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION, THE AMERICAN LEGION; AND
JAMES G. BOURIE, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ECONOMICS COMMIS-
SION, THE AMERICAN LEGION
Mr. EGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Jim and I are going to split the duties this morning. He willbeg'n by addressing the issue of reauthorizing the VRA, and I willfinis;). up by addressing the issue of the GI bill education increases.

Mr. BOURIE. Mr. Chairman, thank you. The American Legionthanks you for allowing us this time to present our views on the
veterans readjustment appointments. Pertinent resolutions adopted
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Finally, Mr. Chairman, OPM needs to develop a system to identi-fy which agencies, and where, are utilizing the VRA program. Thisinformation can then be shared with the regional veterans Federalemployment representatives, Veterans Employment Training Serv-ice of the Department of Labor, and the veterans organizations topromote a concerted public information and outreach effort.That concludes my prepared text on it. I would like to add, Mr.Chairman, that under section 2012(d) of title 38, OPM shall be re-sponsible for review and evaluation of the implementation and ac-tivities of each department and agency to carry out the provisionsand purposes of this section.
There has been a lot of talk this morning concerning OPM's rolein review and evaluation. The American Legion feels that OPMhas fallen short in their responsibility to review and evaluate Fed-eral agencies.
We have been going around and around with OPM concerningfield evaluation,-, of the VRA, the 30 percent, this new disabled vet-erans affirmative action program. We feel there is a monitoringdevice or program in place through the agency for compliance andevaluation. They flat out refused to put veterans' evaluation ontheir program. I have a letter, which I would be happy to sharewith the committee, saying that "we're simply not going to do it."And if I may quote, it said. "Instead of concentrating on specificagencies, OPM's evaluators will probe Government-wide personnelissues, like position management and classification, performancemanagement and staffing, and the appointment system." In otherwords, they are going to keep the old system of random selectionand not do field evaluation. We feel that if they did field evalua-tion and made part of the agencies and managers and supervisorsperformance evaluation, there will be a huge upswing in theamount of VRA 30 percent appointments made. That is the onlyway OPM could actually get out and check what agencies whereare doing the VRA hiring.

This current system, where the information is submitted to thecentral office, put in the computer and spit out every 6 months or12 months, doesn't really tell us much of anything. But in our esti-mation, if the agency for compliance and evaluation in their fieldguide actually said VRA 30 percent, disabled veterans affirmativeaction program, I think you would see a greater awareness andsensitivity on the part of agency supervisors and managers towardveterans' programs.
Mr. EGAN. In the area of education, Mr. Chairman, what theAmerican Legion feels is needed now is that legislation be devel-oped on a timely basis to make these education and training pro-grams responsive to continuing inflationary pressures.The rate of inflation subsequent to the last increase in educationbenefits has been exhorbitant; thus, the education payments havenot kept pace with concurrent increases in the costs of tuition,bous, .111 other educational supplies. We fear that veterans arebeing forced to drop out of their training programs and thereforethey are not able to achieve their educational goals.
Another concern of the American Legion pertains to the voca-tional rehabilitation program provided under chapter 31 of title 38.
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The Legion feels that determinations as to the need for vocational
rehabilitation should not be unnecessarily restrictive.

In that respect, reports from our Department Service officers and
other Legionnaires reflect that the Veterans' Administration is in
some cases terminating certain veterans from training under chap-
ter 31 if they are as much as minimally employed, regardless of the
ultimate goal of their specific training programs. This, in the
American Legion's opinion, is not in keeping with the purpose of
the vocational rehabilitation program.

Now, after having said that, I think I would be remiss if I failed
to say that what we have heard from the field is sporadic and in Po
way represents a pattern at the present time. But because we have
been hearing those reports, we are attempting to monitor this
much more closely than we would have. We simply offer that to
this committee for its information.

That concludes our statement.
[The statement of the American Legion appears at p. 37.]
Mr. LEATH. Thank you, gentlemen.
In his earlier testimony, Dr. Devine mentioned the training

courses for Government employees that have been held this year.
Did the American Legion participate in any of these courses, and if
so, how would you evaluate them?

Mr. BouRIE. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman, we did. I participated in one
some time ago before they were formalized over at the Department
of Justice. I participated in another one here in Washington. I
forget the amount of agencies that participated. All the partici-
pants were enthusiastic and committed to doing something for vet-
erans.

But I think I opened their eyes in the respect that they assumed
they had, as I put it, a lobby full of veterans waiting to be hired. I
said, "Well, win. fe do you go to find veterans?" None of them had
the foggiest idea of where to start. They did not know the veterans
organizations and how we were set up. One said, "Well, we go to
the American Legion." I said, "Good luck. There are 2.6 million of
us and 16,000 posts. Where do you go? How do you start? How do
you begin the process? What about the Veterans Employment
Training Service?" "What's that? Where are they?"

So, you see, there is really one hell of an educational process on
the part of this program, and I certainly commend OPM for doing
it. The people that are doing the training, the veterans program
headed up by Mary Kossman and Don Smith, are doing an excel-
lent job in educating these people. But, you see, it's a long road.

Mr. LEATH. I couldn't agree with you more. We have got to at-
tempt to try to see how we can expand that. I think you have made
some good suggestions on that point.

On page 4 of your testimony you recommend that the time spent
in VRA training count toward total civil service for purposes of
pay, retention, and other personnel matters, once the veteran is
converted from the VRA to the regular work force.

Is this not now counted for personnel purposes?
Mr. BouRIE. My understanding, Mr. Chairman, is that it is not

now counted for total Government service.
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Mr. LEATH. Well, we sure want to check on that and see if your
assumption is correct, because that doesn't make a great deal of
sense.

Mr. BOURIE. No, I was a bit surprised when I found that out,
also. I was always under the assumption that it was counted.

Mr. LEATH. It should be.
Thank you very much gentlemen.
Mr. BOURIE. You're entirely welcome.
Mr. LEATH. Let the record also show that Miss Starbuck has once

again personally stayed here through this entire hearing. That is atrait that we think is quite commendable, Dorothy, and we onceagain want to compliment you on that. We appreciate it very
much.

I would ask at this point unanimous consent to include in the
hearing record a statement on behalf of the American Association
of State Colleges and Universities.

[The statement appears at p. 46.]
Mr. LEATH. The hearing record will remain open for 1 week to

receive any additional statements that we might have.
Once again, to all of our witnesses, we appreciate your coming.

The committee will be adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

STATEMENT OF DOROTHY L. STARBUCK, CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOR, VETERANS'
ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I am pleased to appear before
you today to provide you with the views of the Veterans' Administration on benefit
rate increases for our vocational rehabilitation and education programs and on ex-
tension of the veterans readjustment appointments authority.

The Veterans' Administration wholeheartedly supports the career advancement
efforts of veterans, and we are mindful of the added financial burdens that may be
incurred as they pursue training. In this regard, it is important to keep in mind
that GI Bill benefits are not automatically raised each year. The last time these
benefits were increased was the two-step, 10 percent boost enacted in Public Law
96-466, 5 percent of which became effective on October 1, 1980, and the second 5
percent on January 1, 1981. This two-step approach was necessary because the allo-
cation for entitlement programs under the Congressional budget for Fiscal Year
1981 did not make sufficient provision for the cost of allowing the full 10 percent to
become effective on October 1, 1980.

Figures published by the National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Depart-
ment of Education, disclose that there has been an acceleration in the overall cost of
education in recent years. These NCES data show that the total cost of tuition,
board and room for all public schools rose by 33.3 percent from school year 1980-81
through school year 1983-84 and these same costs increased by 37.9 percent at all
private schools during the same period.

The NCES figures are substantiated by similar statistics published by the Ameri-
can Council on Education and the College Boards. Forecasts made recently by repre-
sentatives of the educational community indicate there will be another 8 percent
increase in these costs by the next school year.

It should be emphasized that the statistics I have cited relate only to the cost of
tuition, fees, room and board. Unfortunately, we do not ilave any similar statistics
for other educational costs such as books, supplies and equipment which the veteran
must pay. It can only be assumed that these costs have also increased.

This demonstrates clearly that all costs of education have risen in recent years,
and very likely will continue to rise in the years immediately ahead. I can assure
the Committee that this matter is receiving serious consideration in the budget
process for the next fiscal year. It should be empahasized, of course, that any in-
crease in educational rates must be evaluated in light of the budgetary constraints
under which we are operating, as well as the fiscal needs of our other veterans
benefits programs.

Mr. Chairman, you also asked that we provide you with our views on the exten-
sion of veterans readjustment appointments in the civil service for Vietnam-era and
disabled veterans. We strongly support such an extension. This authority has been
most beneficial to the Veterans' Administration in filling staffing needs and has led
to the permanent employment of many disabled and Vietnam-era veterans who,
once provided the opportunity, have proved to be high-quality employees. Mover-
over, the Veterans' Administration has been one of the leading users of this authori-
ty, and we are proud of having made over one-third of all appointments since the
program's inception. Our use of veterans readjustment appointments has also
helped us meet our affirmative action goals. For example, as of a year ago, almost
50 percent of our veterans readjustment appointees were minorities. The extension
of this authority would, if enacted, allow the Veterans' Administration and other
Federal agencies to reach many more Vietnam-era and disabled veterans who need
only the opportunity to prove their ability to overcome the employment barriers
which remain, even years after the conclusion of the Vietnam-era. The continuing
unemployment of many Vietnam-era veterans demonstrates the need for continu-
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ation of this program. In August 1983, the unemployment rate for male Vietnam-
era veterans was 1.5 percent higher than the rate for all male veterans. Data forfemale veterans is not compiled.)

Ex`ending the authority for readjustment appointments is an essentially cost-free
method of aiding veterans in completing their readjustment. It is expected that theextension of this authority would have no budgetary impact on the Veterans' Ad-ministration.

Mr. Chairman, this completes my presentation. I will be pleased to respond to any
questions you or Members of the Subcommittee may have.

STATEMENT OF DONALD J. DEVINE, DIRECTOR, U.S. OFFICE OF PERSONNEL
MANAGEMENT

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I am pleased to have the oppor-
tunity of presenting the Office of Personnel Management's (OPM) views in supportof legislation which would authorize extension of the Veterans Readjustment Ap-
pointment (VRA) Program through September 30, 1987.

The VRA Program has been a great success in providing employment for thoseVietnam era veterans who need help the most. The VRA authority provides im-
proved employment opportunities for disadvantaged Vietnam era veterans. It allowsagencies to hire these veterans without competition on Civil Service examinationsand subsequently to convert them to career or career-conditional appointments after
two years of satisfactory employment and training.

The hiring results are impressive. Since the program was established by PresidentNixon in 1970, VRA's have provided employment opportunities for more than200,006 Vietnam era veterans. Over the past five fiscal years minorities have re-ceived an average of 38 percent and women 9 percent of the total veterans readjust-
ment appointments. I am submitting data attached to my testimony showing VRAhires made by agencies in fiscal year 1982. The most recent iata show a total of7,200 VRA's made in the first half of fiscal year 1983. Of these, approximately 35
percent were minorities and 8 percent women.

The VRA Program is a voluntary one. The VRA authority competes for its usewith other vital public policy goals and measures. There are no added costs associat-ed with the program. No new positions are created. The appointments are counted
against agencies' personnel (FTE) ceilings.

OPM has taken significant actions to encourage greater participation by Federal
agencies in the VRA Program. These actions include: providing technical assistanceand advice to agencies, monitoring and evaluating the program by our regional of-
fices, publicizing the program through Federal Executive Boards (FEB's) and Inter-
agency Advisory Groups (IAG's) committee meetings, dispensing helpful job infor-mation to veterans through our network of Federal Job Information CentersIFJIC's), participating in winter meetings and national conventions of veteran
groups, addressing Federal employment forums in Newark, Denver, and Seattle bythe Veterans Employment Division central office staff, emphasizing our policy guid-
ance and increasing our cooperation with the VA and Department of Labor.In addition, we have successfully launched a new training course, "Veterans Em-ployment Programs: A Workshop," a one day course designed for Government em-
ployees with the responsibility for Veterans Employment Programs. A major compo-
nent of this course covers the policies and procedures of the VRA Program and howagencies can use the VRA authority more effectively. Agency participant comments
have been highly favorable in the five sessions held to date. The resource participa-
tion of the veteran organizations and VA have contributed to the success of the
course. Current plans call for the course to be presented 12 times in fiscal year 1984.Today the Federal Government as an employer has an obligation to take the leadto reduce the high rate of unemployment that exists among certain Vietnam eraveterans. The Department of Labor reported that there were 663,000 unemployed
Vietnam era veterans in July 1983. In addition, Vietnam era veterans 25-to-39 yearscontinue to have greater unemployment than nonveterans. The second quarter 1983
average rate of unemployment for Vietnam en_ veterans 25-to-39 years was 9.8 per-
cent compared to 9.5 percent for nonveterans. The second quarter 1983 average rateof unemployment for black Vietnam era veterans 25-to-39 years was 20.9 percent
compared to white Vietnam era veterans of the same age category of 8.4 percent.

The most effective action the Federal Government as an employer can take toreduce this high rate of unemployment among Vietnam era veterans is to extendthe successful Veterans Readjustment Appointment Program. I supported the three
year VRA extension which President Reagan signed into law over two years ago. I
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now suppo:t enactment of legislation to extend the VRA Program through Septem-
ber 30, 1987.

I also urge that several improvements be made to the VRA Program to make it
more fair and effective. First, we think that maximum grade level for appointment
should be raised from GS-7 to GS-9. This action will enhance the effectiveness of
the program because agencies will have increased flexibility to make employment
decisions. It recognizes that some Vietnam era veterans have obtained the necessary
experience and education to qualify for a higher grade.

Second, we believe that 14-year education limit for nondisabled Vietnam era vet-
erans should be waived altogether. It is an artifical limit which discourages improv-
ing skills through education. It is the case that Vietnam era veterans are taking
advantage of higher education. It appears that an increasing number of veterans
have gone back to school because they do not want to lose their GI educational
benefits and, given the tight job market, these veterans opt for school in lieu of un-
employment. To now deny them employment because they elected to enhance their
education is to defeat the main purpose of the VRA Program which is to provide
long-term employment opportunities to Vietnam era veterans.

Our third recommendation calls for the elimination of the semiannual VRA Pro-
gram report publication requirement in favor of an annual requirement. Currently
the law requires OPM to obtain and publish semiannual reports on agency use of
the VRA Program. These reports are sent to Congress as soon as data are available,
although the law does not require it. The change to an annual report publication
requirement is needed because the current 6month report requirement is unneces-
sarily burdensome. This procedural change is fully consistent with the Administra-
tion's policy to reduce paperwork and to make the Government operate more effi-
ciently and effectively. The propo,,I would generate modest savings in terms of staff
hours and publication costs. It would mean less Government regulation. We have
estimated the savings to be in excess of $6,000 annually.

I want to emphasize that this proposal would in no way lessen OPM's clear re-
sponsibility to monitor and evaluate agency use of the VRA Program. OPM will con-
tinue to prepare and issue summaries of VRA hires and other veteran data on a ti-
month basis to all parties interested in receiving this information.

We would continue to issue annual report on veterans employment programs in
the Federal Government covering initiatives, policies, and programs as required by
title :38 of the United States Code. This report would include coverage of the VRA
Program.

The Administration will be submitting a proposal to the Congress early in 1984.
We look forward to working with the subcommittee to extend this successful pro-
gram.

Mr. Chairman. I will be pleased to answer any questions.
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PERCENT DISTRIBUTION OF NEU HIRES BY AGENCY:

FISCAL YEAR 1962

VRA NEW HIRES
VETERAN NEll HIRES TOTAL NEW MIRES

I: V.A. HAS 31.04X I: V.A. HAS 14.61X 1, V.A. HAS 16.27%2: NAVY HAS 12.59% 2: NAVY HAS 10,46X 2: NAVY HAS 13.27X3: ARMY HAS 31.52X 9: ARMY HAS 23.17% 9: ARMY HAS 10.68X41 AIR F HAS 13.04% 4: AIR F HAS 14.81% 4: AIR F HAS 11.04X5: OTHER HAS 11.81% 5: OTHER HAS 28.05% 5: OTHER HAS 39.74%
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STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN BILL RICHARDSON

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for holding this hearing to discuss the need
for increases in the GI Bill education benefits and the reauthorization of the Veter-
ans Readjustment Appointments (VRA) program. These programs have benefited
thousand of Veterans and I am glad we have an opportunity today to review them.

Although the rate of increase in the Consumer Price Index has slowed, the in-
crease from January 1981the last time GI benefits received an increaseto the
present has been substantial. Cle-irly, the worth of these GI benefits have been dete-
riorating over the past few years. If we are continue to see positive results from this
program. we must increase GI bill benefits. I look forward to hearing the testimony
today to see where these increases should be directed and exactly how much of an
increase is necessary to bring the benefits back up to their original worth.

Second. the Veterans Readjustment Appointmer.t program has proven to be ex-
tremely successful in providing employment for '..letnam Veterans and in providing
quality and dedicated employees to the federal government. The unemployment rate
among Vietnam Veterans is staggering. Congress recently passed a bill to provide
training and employment for this group of Veterans and I was proud to be a cospon-
sor of that legislation. But we must not stop there. The VRA program is just an-
other method by which the federal government is providing an opportunity for the
Vietnam Veteran to work. The program's success is evidentsince its inception in
1970. roughly 200.00') appointments have been made. Of course there is always room
for improvement and I look forward to hearing how we can make this program
work even better for the unemployed Vietnam Veteran.

Again. Mr. Chairman I want to commend you for holding this hearing today to
address these two important Veterans programs.

STATEMENT OF Niue R. MAYO. SPECIAL ASSISTANT, NATIONAI. LEGISLATIVE SERVICE,
VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee: Thank you for the opportunity
to present the views of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States with re-
spect to the adequacy of rates of payment for educational benefits under the Viet-
nam Era GI Bill and a review of the Veterans Readjustment Appointment Program.

Firs* Mr. Chairman, we would like to commend you and the members of the Sub-
committee for your efforts in advancing into law what has become Public Law 98-
77. the "Emergency Veterans Job Training Act of 1983." We believe the enactment
of this legislation along with the hearing of matters of oversight before the Subcom-
mittee today very amply demonstrate a full and insightful committment to address-
ing substantively the needs of all veterans where such fall within the Subcommit-
tee's purview.

As you may recall. Mr. Chairman, when we (last) specifically addressed the ade-
quacy of the rates of payment under the Vietnam era GI Bill on July 31, 1979, we
indicated at that time that according to the National Center for Education Statis-
tics, all education cost at all public institutions had gone up in the past three years
11 percent and 17.2 percent in private institutions. This observation preceded the
enactment of Public Law 96-466, the "Veterans' Rehabilitation and Education
Amendments of 1980." which provided for a 5 percent increase in GI Bill payment
rates effective October 1, 1980 and a similar amount effective January 1, 1981.

Over this same time period (1977 through 19791 the Committee on the Budget.
U.S. House of Representatives, indicates that the average annual increase in the
Consumer Price Index for each year was (a) for 1977. 6.5 percent; (b) for 1978, 7.7
percer:t: and (c( for 1979. 11.3 percent. These figures represent a cumulative increase
in the CPI of 25.5 percent.

A review of information obtained from the National Center for Education Statis-
tics for the years 1980 through the school year 1983-84 indicates that all costs at all
public institutions have risen 31.5 percent and similar costs at all private institu-
tions have risen 34.9 percent. Again, Mr. Chairman, the House Budget Committee
indicates that the average annual CPI increased (a) for 1980, 13.5 percent; (b) for
1981. 10.4 percent; and (c) for 1982, 6.1 percent. Cumulatively, the CPI has risen 30
pecent over the last three years.

From our analysis of this information, we conclude that veterans utilizing benefits
under the GI Bill have lost substantial ground when considering the increase in
educational costs as they relate to the inflationary erosion of benefits payments. It
is also noted that the Chief Benefits Director of the Veterans Administration has
assured us that a GI Bill rate increase will be provided for in the fiscal year 1985
Budget. We believe, therefore, that the Subcommittee's attention to rates under this
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program is very timely, and we urge that particular attention be paid our views inthis connection. In support of these views, a copy of Resolution No. f23, entitled
"Vietnam Era GI Bill and Vocational Rehabilitation." which resolves that we seek arealistic GI Bill cost of living increase is attached for your review.

The second matter before the Subcommittee today is a review of the Veterans Re-
adjustment Appointment Program (VRA). As you know, Mr. Chairman, this very
worthwhile and successful program was implemented in 1970, and authorized Feder-al agencies to hire Vietnam-era veterans without competition or civil service exami-
nations and subsequently. to convert them to career appointment's after two years
of satisfactory employment and training. Those participating agencies. in our expe-rience, have achieved good results in hiring and retaining veteran appointees in
career jobs. We also appreciate the energy that the Office of Personnel Management(OPM) has recently devoted to publicizing the program, especially where VRAhiring performances among the agencies are publicized and a high rate of appoint-
ments is encouraged. We are also pleased that OPM has been conducting employ-
ment workshops (Veterans Employment Programs: A Workshop) which have includ-ed information on VRA appointments, and in which the VFW has participated.

However, our experience in working with the VRA program as well as our con-tinuing interest in improving veterans programs lead us to suggest to the Subcom-
mittee several areas where consideration may be given to improve and strengthen
this program. First, we are convinced that the VRA program should be continuedfor z", least three years. OPM supplied statistics on hires and retention on these ap-pointments alone are sufficient justification to us to warrant this extension.

Secondli, we believe the educational restriction of not more than 14 years of edu-
cation fo lion-disabled veterans as presently encoded in law should be removed. Ourr view ci the success in the hiring and retention of veterans has convinced us thatthe government has greatly benefited from this experience in securing motivated
employees, and we see no reason to continue restricting the pool of non-disabled eli-gible veterans in this fashion.

Thirdly, coupled with the liberalization above, we believe that the highest entry
grade for such hirings should be raised from the GS-7 to the GS-9 level. Simply
stated, we believe that those who are qualified for the hihger level jobs should be
appointed to them and should not be held back.

Finally, veterans hired under the auspices of this program who are removed from
their appointed position, when such is held for less than a year, currently have no
recourse to the Merit System Protection Board to justify their retention in federal
service. Frankly, we believe an appeal process for VRA appointees with less thanone year of service should be established. The excellent retention and conversion
rate among these hires demonstrates to us that the vast majority are good and moti-vated employees whose performance warrants this modest additonal protection. In
support of this view, VFW Resolution No. 614, entitled "VRA Appeal Process." isappended for your consideration.

In a less positive vein. Mr. Chairman, we are still disappointed at the lack of par-
ticipation by many agencies in the VRA program. While we recognize that not all
agencies are hiring personnel, the fact remains that some agencies (most notablythe Department of Labor) have not demonstrated a committment to the VRA con-
cept in that their VRA hiring practices have not occurred in a fashion we believe tobe commensurate with their needs.

Mr. Chairman, we again thank you and the Subcommittee for your attention to
these matters, and would be happy to respond to questions you may have at this-time.

M.:sou:110N N. 1;2 ; { VIETNAM ERA GI Btu. AND VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION

Whereas, veterans educational assistance terminates for most veterans 10 years
after their release from active duty; and

Whereas, many veterans, because of readjustment problems, are unable to pursue
or complete their educational training within their delimiting date; andWhereas, there has been new "GI Bill" legislation introduced which would
remove the current expiration date for Vietnam veterans who have remained in theservice; and

Whereas, these veterans must rely on other educational assistance programswhich are being targeted for elimination under proposed budget cuts; and
Whereas. education costs have increased dramatically since the last cost-of-living

increase was granted; and
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Whereas, for those reasons many veterans will be unable to pursue their educa-
tional goals; now, therefore

Be it Resolved, by the 84th National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign Wars
of the Unitea States, that we support legislation to remove the delimiting and expi-
ration dates for VA educational benefits for veterans with active service after
August 4, 1964; and

Be it Further Resolved, a realistic GI Bill and vocational rehabilitation cost-of-
living increase be granted.

Adopted by the 84th National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the
United States held in New Orleans, Louisiana, August 12-19, 1983.

RESOLUTION No. 614VRA APPEAL PROCESS

Whereas, Executive Order 11521, implemented the Veterans Readjustment Ap-
pointment (VRA) Program for the purpose of easing the transition of Vietnam-era
veterans into civilian life; and

Whereas, it has been the long-established policy of the Veterans of Foreign Wars
to support and promote the Veterans Readjustment Appointment Authority; and

Whereas, at present if a VRA appointee is summarily removed from his posi-
tionwhich he has occupied for less than one yearthat veteran has no recourse to
the merit systems protection board; now, therefore

Be it Resolved, by the 84th National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign Wars
of the United States, that we urge the Office of Personnel Management to establish
appeal procedures for VRA appointees with less than one year tenure.

Adopted by the 84th National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the
United States held in New Orleans, Louisiana, August 12-19, 1983.

VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES,
OFF/CE OF THE DIRECTOR,

October 26, 198J.
HOD. MARVIN LEATH,
Chairman. Subcommittee on Education. Training and Employment. Committee on

Veterans Affairs. House of Representatives, Washington. D.C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: During the course of the September 29, 1983 Subcommittee

hearing on Vietnam-era GI Bill payment rates and other matters, you requested
that we provide the Subcommittee with a rate of increase recommendation we be-
lieve would be appropriate under the terms of our current resolution.

After careful review and consideration of all matters relevant to this question, we
believe that a 15 percent increase in those rates is wholly justified. At the same
time, however, we recognize that the realities of the budget process may dictate oth-
erwise.

With best wishes nd kind regards, I am
Sincerely,

DONALD H. SCHWAB,
Director. National Legislative Service.

STATEMENT OF RONALD W. DRACH, NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT DIRECTOR, DISABLED
AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee: On behalf of the approximately
790,000 members of the Disabled American Veterans, I want to take this opportuni-
ty to thank you for having these hearings to discuss the possibility and feasibility of
extending the Veterans' Readjustment Appointment (VRA) authority currently con-
tained in Section 2014, Title 38, U.S. Code.

As we know, the authority for this type of appointment expilzs September 30,
1984. The Subcommittee is to be commended for its foresight in this matter to deter-
mine whether or not the program is of such significance that it should be extended.
Mr. Chairman, the last time the program was extended, it had to be done retroac-
tively and we certainly congratulate you for attempting to avoid that problem now
and in the future.

Mr. Chairman, while the DAV does not have a specific resolution regarding the
extension of the VRA, it is certainly a proposal that we can support.
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The DAV believes that, although not without problems, the VRA has significantlyhelped scores of thousands of veterans of the Vietnam Era in readjusting to civilianlife through meaningful employment.
I am informed that since 1970 approximately 200,000 such appointments havebeen made. Perhaps more important than the aggregate appointments is the rate ofconversion to career or career conditional employment, which is the goal of the pro-gram. I am also informed that approximately: 75 percent to 80 percent of these ini-tial appointees have been converted. We believe this is certainly a positive aspect ofa successful program.
Mr. Chairman, criticism of this program has been sporadic and sometime s un-founded. However, there is rea. In to believe that some agencies or specific hiringsites of some agencies tend to underutilize the VRA and restrict appointments tvlower grade levels; i.e., GS 3, 4 and 5s. Some agencies, of course, have a relativelypoor record, while others have records to be commended.I have attached some data recently released by the Office of Personnel Manage-ment showing VRA and disabled veteran hires by agencies for October 1, 1981through March 30, 1982. In reviewing these data, it is interesting to note that de-fense agencies rank very high, both in the appointment of Vietnam Era veterans, aswell as disabled Vietnam Era veterans. The Veterans Administration, as should be,is also a lead agency.
Mr. Chairman, what disturbs us about this report are the records of the Depart-ment of Labor and Department of Health and Human Services. As you will recall,Public Law 97-306, in part, established a Secretary of Labor's Committee on Veter-ans Employment within the Department of Labor. Several federal departments andagencies, including the VA and MIS, were mandated to serve on that Committee.The Department of Health and Human Services, although hiring almost 5,000people in this period, made only ten (.2 percent) VRA appointments and only threeof them were disabled Vietnam Era veterans. The Department of Labor reports 209accessions with only two VRA appointees, none of whom were disabled veterans.Mr. Chairman, the Disabled American Veterans is appalled that agencies as largeas the Department of Labor and Health and Human Services have ..uch a dismalrecord under the VRA. We are contacting Secretary of Labor Dono an and Secre-tary of Health and Human Services Heckler to advise them of our displeasure andrequest that affirmative steps be taken to increase their participation in this mostworthwhile program.
Mr. Chairman, the VRA had its start when President Lyndon B. Johnson issuedExecutive Order 11397 in 1968. President Johnson issued this Executive Order inresponse to the acknowledgement that:

. . the Federal Government has the obligation to facilitate the transition of vet-erans from service in the armed forces during the Vietnam era to employment incivilian pursuits;"
". . . the Government as an employer has a continuing need for skilled employeesand a corresponding duty to encourage the acquisition of adequate education ortraining by its employees."
On March 20, 1970, President Richard Nixon issued Executive Order 11521 andrecognized that:
". . . this Nation has an obligation to assist veterans of the armed forces in read-justing to civilian life:"
". . . the Federal Government, as an employer. should reflect its recognition ofthis obligation in its personnel policies and practices;"". . . veterans . . . have lost opportunities to pursue education and training

. . .and veterans constitute a major recruiting source."
In issuing Executive Order 11521, President Nixon revoked Executive Order1131)7.
It was not until December 3, 1974 when the Vietnam Era Veterans ReadjustmentAssistance Act of 1974 (Public Law 93-3081 was enacted that the VRA became law.It has since been extended on several occasions and, as indicated earlier, it now ex-pires September 30, 1984.
Mr. Chairman, the DAV believes that given the relative success of this program,it should be made a permanent noncompetitive appointing authority. Even if thelegislative authority were to expire, the Executive Order authority would continueuntil such time as the President would revoke it.
We believe that this type of authority could and should continue to be usednotto provide "readjustment assistance to Vietnam Era veteransbut to give federaldepartments and agencies an opportunity to assimilate certain Vietnam Era veter-ans who continue to experience employment and employment-related problems topotential career employment with the federal ifovernment.
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Although originally intended as a "readjustment appointment," we believe the
federal government can point with pride to the fact that large numbers of Vietnam
Era veterans have become productive employees of the federal government.

Mr. Chairman, there are other existing noncompetitive authorities available so
that this type of open-ended program would not be without precedent. For example,
under certain circumstances, former volunteers who served under the Peace Corps
program of VISTA may be appointed noncompetitively within three years following
their separation from that service. However, the program itself is ongoing and does
not have a "sunset date."

Other groups, concluding certain disabled veterans, severely physically handi-
capped and mentally retarded individuals, may be appointed noncompetitively
under certain conditions without any termination date for the authority. We believe
this is yet another way in which the federal government can attempt to address the
serve ongoing unemployment problems of Vietnam Era veterans.

Mr. Chairman, I have a personal interest in this program. As indicated earlier,
the first authority for such appointments was Executive Order 11397 signed Febru-
ary 9, 1968 by President Johnson. I was a fortunate beneficiary of the Presidnet's
signing, as I became employed by the Veterans Administration under the authority
effective February IC. 1968, less than 24 hours after signing. That program and my
appointment under it assisted me in a successful transition from military to civilian
life. I believe there are thousands of success stories whereby this authority was a
major factor in Vietnam Era veterans returning to a productive career.

Mr. Chairman, although this program has been virtually devoid of criticism, we
do receive some complaints. We have found that little authority exists for investi-
gating complaints or alleged violations. Accordingly, we suggest that this Subcom-
mittee consider in its deliberations a change to Section 2014 which would require
the Office of Personnel Management to investigate inquiries from veterans who
allege improprieties.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement and I will be happy to re-
spond to any questions.

DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS,
Washington. D.C., September 28, 1.98d.

HOn. RAYMOND DONOVAN,
Secrrtary of Labor.
Washington. D.C.

DEAR SECRETARY DONOVAN: As you may be aware, the House Veterans Affairs
Committee, Subcommittee on Education, Employment and Training is considering
the possibility of extending the Veterans Readjustment Appointment (VRA) authori-
ty currently contained in Section 2014 of Title 38, U.S. Code.

The VRA allows federal departments and agencies to appoint on a noncompetitive
basis, certain Vietnam era veterans to positions within the federal government up
to and including GS-7. This has been encouraged as a very productive means to as-
similate Vietnam era and disabled Vietnam era veterans into the federal work
force.

The DAV certainly supports the concept of this program as well as an extension
of the authority and has provided testimony to the Committee. In researching this
particular subject for hearings before the Subcommittee, we obtained and reviewed
the most current data available from OPM's Civilian Personnel Data File regarding
these appointments. Regrettably, the most recent report reflects only the sixth
month reporting period from October 1, 1981 through March 30, 1982.

When reviewing this report, we were shocked to find that the Department of
Labor hired 209 new employees to whom a mere two 1.9 percent) were appointed
under the VRA authority. Of further consternation to this organization was the fact
that of the VRA appointees, none were disabled veterans of the Vietnam era.

I have attached a copy of the report from OPM and would like to point out that
Defense agencies and the Veterans Administration have relatively good records in
making these types of appointments. Your department ranks very near the bottom.

The Disabled American Veterans strongly believes that in your capacity as Chair-
man of the Secretary's Committee on Veterans' Employment, that you should be
setting an example for other federal departments and agencies in the area of em-
ployment of disabled and Vietnam era veterans.

Accordingly, we would appreciate your review of these data with a request that
you take aggressive affirmative steps to improve your department's hiring of veter-
ans using the VRA. Your early review and response would be appreciated.

Sincerely,
RONALD W. DRACH,

National Employment Director.

Attachment.
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TABLE ILTOTAL VRA AND DISABLED VETEEANS BY AGENCYOCTOBER 1, 1981 TO MARCH 30,
1982 1

Amor Total hues 005 hires Percent Orsabled

veterans

All
149.383 7,371 4.3 906Agriculture

9.568 19 .2Commerce
1.949 14 .1Defense (total!

80,015 4,909 6.1 658Army
27,481 2.363 8.6 392Navy
25,496 892 3.5 37Air Force
21.547 1,293 6.0 187Defense logisiics
2,900 322 11.1 38Other defense ....... .......
2,591 39 1.5 4Energy

b74 5 .7NHS
4,963 10 .2 3Interior
5,123 26 .5Justice
2.522 II 3.4 13Labor

209 2 .9Transportation
5,257 47 .9 2Treasury

13,422 148 1.1 22VA
23,504 2.092 8.9 205All other agencies ..

2.177 13 .6 3
Source ON Our Iran Personnel Data Ftie ICPDFI.

DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS,
Washington, D.C., September 28, 1983.Hon. MARGARET HECKLER,

Secretary of Health and Human Services,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SECRETARY HECKLER: As you may be aware, the House Veterans AffairsCommittee, Subcommittee on Education, Employment and Training is consideringthe possibility of extending the Veterans Readjustment Appointment (VRA) authori-ty currently contained in Section 2014 of Title 38, U.S. Code.The VRA allows federal departments and agencies to appoint on a noncompetitivebasis, certain Vietnam era veterans to positions within the federal government upto and including GS-7. This has been encouraged as a very productive means to as-similate Vietnam errs and disabled Vietnam era veterans into the federal workforce.
The DAV certainly supports the concept of this program as well as an extensionof the authority and has provided testimony to the Committee. In researching thisparticular subject for hearings before the Subcommittee, we obtained and reviewedthe most current data available from OPM's Civilian Personnel Data File regardingthese appointments. Regrettably, the most recent report reflects only the sixthmonth reporting period from October 1, 1981 through March 30, 1982.When reviewing this report, we were shocked to find that the Department ofHealth and Human Services hired 4,963 new employees of whom a mere ten (.2 per-cent) were appointed under the VRA authority. Of further consternation to this or-ganization was the fact that of the VRA appointees, a miniscule three were disabledveterans of the Vietnam era.
I have attached a copy of the report from OPM and would like to point out thatDefense agencies and the Veterans Administration have relatively good records inmaking these types of appointments. Your department ranks very near the bottom.The Disabled American Veterans strongly believes that HHS as a lead agency onthe Secretary of Labor's Committee for Veterans' Employment, should be setting anexample for other federal departments and agencies in the area of employment ofdisabled and Vietnam era veterans.
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Nonetheless, Mr. Chairman, OPM can only do so much, as the VRA by law, is notmandatory. Therefore, there must be several favorable factors evident before anagency embraces the VRA: per ceilings, budget. and most of all, a commit-ment to the program by agency heads and managers. These are not always evident,making for a most uneven program. We also have a stong suspicion that the pro-gram still has high turnc,ers, conversions to less than the maximum GS '7 level andlack of public information and outreach. Yet in the face of these and other impedi-ments, the VRA remains at approximately 5 percent of total new federal hires,which shows us that while total federal hiring has fallen, at least the VRA hireshave remained somewhat constant.
For the period October 81 through March 82, approximately 7,400 Vietnam eraveterans were hired under the VRA out of 149,300 total new federal hires for the

same period. Women accounted for :00 of that 7,400 figure, minorities represented2,600; and 900 were disabled veterans. It is our understanding that new VRA figuressubsequent to March 82 also reflect a five percent hiring rate. But what is indeednoteworthy is which agencies are, in fact, doing the VRA hiring. During the report-ing period, the Department of Labor, with its offices of Assistant Secretary of Veter-ans Employment and Training Service, had only two VRA appointments out of 209new hires. Likewise with OPM whose percentage of VRA appointments are toosmall to be recorded. However, the lion's share of appointments went to the Depart-ment of Defense and VA who, when combined, made over 7,000 VRA appointments,and The American Legion commends both these agencies for their aggressive VRAhiring efforts and urges both the DoL and OPM to intensify their own use of theVRA authority.
Mr. Chairman, the Veterans Readjustment Appointments (VRA) has its problemslike any other federal hiring program, but we believe OPM is making a sincere r .ohonest effort to fully promote the programfor both veterans and agencies alike.But as we look at the VRA, we feel strongly that certain amendments are inorder. Foremost, we strongly urge reauthorization to September of 1987 as it willnot terminate in September of 1.984. We also recommend that the current GS 7 levelceiling be raised to a GS 9 conversion level thus opening up more midlevel careeropportunities for Vietnam era veterans. Further, we suggest dropping altogether the14 year schooling limitation governing eligibility. Deleting the educational criteriawhile increasing the conversion level to GS 9, in e:r estimation, will make the VRAmere attractive to veterans; provide greater career opportunties; attract a highereducated veteran to federal service and provide the agency with a higher caliberVRA candidate. The American Legion would also recommend to OPM that once aveteran is converted from the VRA to the regular workforce, that he trial timespent in VRA training be credited towards total civil service for purposes of pay,retention, seniority and other personnel matters.
Finally, Mr. Chairman, OPM needs to develop a system to identify which agen-cies, and where, are utilizing the VRA program. This information can then beshared with the Regional Veterans Federal Employmer Representatives, VeteransEmployment Training Service of the DoL and the veterans organizations to promotea concerted public information and outreach effort.
The American Legion is in full support of the VRA authority and believes itshould be extended beyond 1984. We also support OPM's commitment to the VRAand other veteran hiring programs and pledge our continued cooperation to ensurethat this, and other federal veterans programs, are fully ir. -demented.
Mr. Chairman, The American Legion has additional concerns about certain Veter-ans Administration education programs that we would like to bring to your atten-tion at this time.
Public Law 101-.016, approved October 17, 1980, improved benefits under chapters31. :14, 35 and :01 of the title. This was substantial legislation, and overdue in pass -irg. However, the two-step, 10 percent increase inclucIM in the law that provided a5 percent increase effective January 1, 1981, was the last increase received bybenefit aries of these GI Bill programs.
What The American Legion feels is needed now is that legislation be developed ona timely basis to make these education and training program responsive to continu-ing inflationary pressures. The Delegates to our 1982 National Convention approved

Resolution No. 130 calling for increases in the amounts payable under Chapter 34by an amount equal to advances in the Consumer Price Index since January 1, 1981.The rate of inflation subsequent to the last increase in education benefits has
been exhorbitant, thus the education payments have not kept pace with concurrent
increases in the costs of tuition, books and other educational supplies. We fear thatveterans are being forced to drop out of their training programs and therefore they
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re not able to achieve their educational goals. This defeats the basic purpose of the
Togram.
The American Legion urges the Committee to give careful consideration to legisla-

ion that would provide a substantial increase in benefits payable under Chapters
1, 34, 35 and 36.
The other concerns of the American Legion pertain to the vocational rehabilita-

ion program provided under Chapter 31 of the title. The purpose of the vocational
ehabilitation program, in part, is to improve and enhance the employability of dis-
bled veterans and to assist them in obtaining and maintaining suitable employ-
ment consistent with their specific interests, aptitudes and skills.
The Legion feels that determinations as to the need for vocational rehabilitation

hould not be unnecessarily restrictive. We are concerned over the apparent efforts
y VA to curtail the number of veterans that are being accepted in the vocational
ehabilitation programs. In addition, it has been brought to our attention that the
riteria used to determine at what point a veteran is adequately rehabilitated and
hus terminated from the vocational rehabilitation program is, in many cases, being
nterpreted in an unduly restrictive manner.

In that respect. reports from our Department Service Officers and other Legion-
Laires reflect that the Veterans Administration is in some cases terminating certain
eterans from training under Chapter 31 if they are as much as minimally em-
4oyed, regardless of the ultimate goal of their specific training programs. This, in
he American Legion's opinion, is not in keeping with the aforestated purposes of
he vocational rehabilitation program. The Legion firmly believes that the Veterans
administration should place a great deal of emphasis on quality rehabilitation of
ervice-connected disabled veterans rather than on how best to effect cost savings.
As a result of this organization's concerns, the Delegates to our recent 1983 Na-

ional Convention approved Resolutions No. 329 (Colorado) which mandates the
American Legion to urge the Veterans Administration to revise its policies and reg-
lations so as to grant vocational rehabilitation to veterans if their service-connect-
d disabilities prohibit them from becoming employed in occupations consistent with
heir aptitudes, interests and achievement potential. We have attached herewith a
opy of Resolution No. 329 for the information of the Subcommittee.
Mr. Chairman, that concludes our statement.

;MY-FIFTH ANNUAL NATIONAL CONVENTION OF THE AMERICAN LEGION, Aucusr 19-
25, 1983, SEATTLE, WASH.

RESOLUTION NO. 29

;ommittee: Economics.
lubject: Support veterans preference in Federal employment.
Whereas, A grateful Nation has, following each war, indicated its thanks to those

/ho bore the battle by providing certain rights and benefits, one of which has been
small advantage when seeking federal employment and in retention of that em-

iloyment; and
Whereas, Absence from the highly competitive job market due to military service

reates an unfair and unequal burden on veterans in competing with their nonvet-
ran peers upon completion of military service, which this preference in federal em-
lloyment is intended to partly overcome; now therefore be it
Resolve. By The American Legion in National Convention assembled in Seattle,

Vashington, August 23, 24, 25, 1983, that The American Legion strongly support
eterans preference in federal employment as provided by a grateful Nation, and
,ppose any efforts to reduce this preference.

RESOLUTION NO. 243

.7ommittee: Economics.
iubject: Sponsor and support legislation to extend the veterans readjustment ap-

pointments [VRA] program.
Whereas, The Veterans Readjustment Appointments (VRA) is a special hiring

orogram in the federal government for veterans of the Vietnam era; and
Whereas, The VRA program was established by Executive Order in 1970 and was

ubsequently codified in 5 USC 2014 (PL 95-420); and
Whereas, Through the use of this authority nearly 200,000 Vietnam era veterans

rave been hired in the federal workforce; and
Whereas, Since its enactment Congress has provided program extensions, with the

orogram currently due to terminate on September 30, 1984; and
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Whereas, Such termination will have a profound negative effect on the federal
hiring of Vietnam era veterans; now therefore be it

Resolved. By The American Legion in National Convention assembled in Seattle,
Washington, August 23, 24, 25, 1983. to seek legislation that would extend the Vet-
erans Readjustment Appointments (VRA) authority.

RESOLUTION NO. 411

Committee: Economics.
Subject: Promotion of the veterans readjustment appointments [VRA) authority by

Federal agencies.
Whereas, The Veterans Readjustment Appointment (VRA) is a special hiring pro-

gram in the federal government for veterans of the Vietnam era, established by Ex-
ecutive Order in 1970 and subsequently codified by PL 95-420 (5 USC 2014(10(30;and

Whereas, Through the use of this authority over 180,000 Vietnam era veterans
have been hired by the federal government, with nearly 75 percent being converted
to career appointment; and

Whereas, Since use of this authority is not mandatory, but discretionary with fed-
eral agencies, agencies have uneven hiring records, not being fully aware of the pro-
gram and/or are resisteant to its use; now therefore be it

Resolved. By The American Legion in National Convention assembled in Seattle,
Washington. August 23. 24. 25, 1983, that the U.S. Office of Personnel Management
be urged to fully support and promote the use of the special hiring program for
Vietnam era veterans, the Veterans Readjustment Appointments (VRA) by all fed-
eral agencies.

SIXTY-FOURTH ANNUAL NATIONAL CONVENTION OF THE AMERICAN LEGION, CHICAGO.
AUG. 24, 25, 26, 1982

RESOLUTION NO. 130 1 OHIO)

Committee: Veterans Affairs and Rehabilitation.
Subject: Sponsor and support legislation to increase allowances in education and

training under Chapter 34, title 38, U.S.C.
Whereas,There are approximately 450,000 Vietnam Era veterans still training

under Chapter 34 of title 38, United States Code; and
Whereas, the education allowances payable to these veterans were last increased

by Public Law 96-466, effective January 1, 1981; and
Whereas, the rate of inflation subsequent to the last increase has run rampant,

thus the education benefits payable under Chapter 34 have not kept pace with in-
creases in the cost of living as measured by the Consumer Price Index, and concur-
rent increases in the costs of tuition, books and other educational supplies; and

Whereas, without continued increases in these allowances it can be expected that
a large majority of those veterans now engaged in programs of education or training
will have to forego or modify their plans to pursue programs of higher education;
and

Whereas, The American Legion is quite concerned about the continuing economic
and readjustment problems, and the unemployment of the Vietnam Era veteran,
and realizes that the aim and purpose of education and training programs is to pro-
vide such veterans with the career development needed to enter the employment
field in competition with those individuals who did not serve in the Armed Forces;
now, therefore, be it

Resolved. by The American Legion in National Convention assembled in Chicago,
Illinois, August 24, 25, 26, 1982, that The American Legion sponsor and support leg-
islation in the Congress of the United States to amend Chapter 34 of title 38, United
States Code, so as to increase the amounts payable under this chapter by an amount
equal to increases in the Consumer Price Index since January 1, 1981.

Approved with amendimnt.
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SIXTY-FIFTH ANNUAL NATIONAL CONVENTION OF THE AMERICAN LEGION, SEATTLE,
WASH., AUG. 23, 24, 25, 1983

RESOLUTION NO. 329 (COLORADO)

Committee: Veterans Affairs and Rehabilitation.
Subject: Urges the Veterans Administration to revise its policies and regulations so

as to grant Vocational Rehabilitation to veterans if their service-connected dis-
abilities prevent meaningful or gainful employment.

Whereas, the VA Vocational Rehabilitation program for veterans with service-
connected disabilities is one of the VA's most successful enterprises; and

Whereas, the Vocational Rehabilitation program has enabled hundreds of thou-
sands of disabled veterans to overcome their handicaps and make meaningful voca-
tional contributions to America; and

Whereas, such service-connected disabilities often prevent veterans from working
at their full capacity and enjoying life to the fullest; and

Whereas, the VA currently tends to deny Vocational Rehabilitation to veterans
who are working even if their vocational opportunities are restricted by their dis-
abilities; now, therefore, be it

Resolved. by The American Legion in National Convention assembled in Seattle,
Washington, August 23, 24, 25, 1983, that The American Legion urge the VA to
revise its policies to award vocational rehabilitation to veterans if their service-con-
nected disabilities prohibit them from becoming employed in occupations consistent
with their aptitudes, interests and achievement potential.

DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS,
Washington, D.C., October 5, 1983.

Hon. MARVIN LEATH,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Education. Training, and Employment, Washington,

D.C.
DEAR CHAIRMAN LEATH: As you are well aware, during the recent hearings on the

Veterans Readjustment Appointing I VRA) Authority, several questions were raised
regarding the high participation rate of defense agencies.

While several speculative answers are available, we believe that perhaps the at-
tached memorandum issued by former Deputy Secretary of Defense Frank C. Car-
lucci may have had something to do with the ongoing success of that Authority
within defense agencies.

Perhaps other heads of departments and agencies such as HHS and Department
of Labor could issue similar memoranda to their hiring authorities with the empha-
sis on VRA.

We respectfully request that this be entered into the hearing record of September
29, 1983 with your concurrence.

Thank you for your anticipated usual cooperation.
Sincerely,

RONALD W. DRACH,
National Employment Director.

THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, WASHINGTON. D.C. NOVEMBER 5, 1982

MEMORANDUM FOR SECRETARIES OF THE MILITARY DEPARTMENTS DIRECTORS OF THE
DEFENSE AGENCIES DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE (ADMINISTRATION)

Subject: Employment of the Vietam Veteran.
The efforts to place Vietnam veterans into positions in the in-house Defense civil-

ian workforce and with companies doing business with this Department deserve our
full support and active participation.

President Reagan has pledged the active participation of all Federal departments
to place veterans of the Vietnam conflict. In his words, "Recognition and apprecia-
tion for all they went through is long ove: due."

I know that as a Department, the installatiL and activities are placing into ci-
vilian vacancies some 11,000 veterans per year under the veterans readjustment ap-
pointing authority. More needs to be done. Accordingly, I urge you to give this effort
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your personal support to asure the full measure of assistance is made available toplace the Vietnam veteran.
FRANK C. CARLUCCI,

Deputy Secretary of Defense.

U.S. OFFICE OF PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT,
Washington. D.C. February 22, 1983.

Mr. JAMES G. BOURIE,
Director for Economics.
The American Legion,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. BOURIE: In your June 29 letter to me, you asked what role Agency Com-
pliance and Evaluation (ACE) plays in monitoring and evaluating the various veter-ans employment programs. Before describing what ACE does, I would like to com-ment from the Office of Personnel Management's perspective.

As you correctly observed, OPM is required by law and regulation to implementand monitor programs relating to veterans readjustment appointments, the employ-ment of veterans who are 30 percent or more disabled and the Disabled Veterans
Affirmative Action Program. Director Devine is a strong supporter of these pro-grams, as you know, and I can assure you that OPM's program managers take their
responsibilities under these programs seriously. As evidence of the significance weplace on these responsibilities, veterans employment programs are managed bytheir own program office in OPM, the Veterans Employment Program Division ofthe Office of Affirmative Employment Programs tAEP). My staff has coordinatedthis letter with that office.

While ACE's periodic evaluation role is separate from the ongoing role of AEP,we became quite active in looking at agency uses of these programs during fiscalyear 1982 and plan to again look at the appointment programs as part of a widerstudy in the second quarter of 1984. I am enclosing copies of materials indicative of
our recent evaluation coverage, the operations letter which outlined OPM's person-nel management evaluation program, instructions on program coverage to OPM'sregional evaluators, and a copy of the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) report, con-taining our agency-wide findings. These activities were in addition, of course, to theactivities Arch S. Ramsay, Associate Director for the Compliance and InvestigationsGroup, described to you in September 1982.

ACE's planned 1984 activities will be somewhat different than our 1982 activity.At Director Devine's instigation, OPM's evaluation program has been fundamental-ly reoriented. Agency-level evaluations like DLA, for instance, will be conducted nolonger. Instead of concentrating on specific agencies, OPM's evaluators will probe
Government-wide personnel issues, like position management and classification, per-formance management, and staffing and the appointment system. As part of ourstu( of the complexities of the Federal appointment system, we will again look atthe of veterans appointment authorities. In addition, base line statistical datawill :;: gathered on a continuous basis from a predetermined number of Federal in-stallations each fiscal year. Part of that data gathering will also address veteransprograms.

An outgrowth of our transition to the new evaluation concept has been the post-ponement of our project to revise OPM's evaluation handbook, which has affectedthe issuance of the guide on veterans programs to which you referred. I have beenassured by Mr. Gerald K. Hinch, Assistant Director for Affirmative EmploymentPrograms, that his office will assume the responsibility for developing guidance forevaluating veterans employment programs during fiscal year 1989. He has furtherassured me that he will coordinate the guidance development with my staff so thatall possible expertise can be brought to bear in producing a valid and reliable prod-uct.
We appreciate the American Legion's continued interest in OPM's management

of veterans employment progams. Veterans are a vital national asset and how the
Federal Government employs them is an important concern of all of us. OPM setsthe standards by which Federal agencies establish and operate their veterans em-ployment programs. Your vigorous support makes it easier for OPM to alert the
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;overnment's managers and supervisors to the wealth of skills and talents available
o them through agency veterans employment programs.

Sincerely,
ANTHONY F. INGRASSIA,

Assistant Director,
Agency Compliance and Evaluation.

THE AMERICAN LEGION,
Washington, D.C., June 29, 1983.

Ir. TONY INGRASSIA,
Xrector, Agency for Compliance ...id Evaluation. Office of Personnel Management,

Washington. D.C.
DEAR MR. INGRASSIA: The American Legion wishes to respectfully bring to your

attention a matter which has been without a positive response since 1981 regarding
tCE's role in monitoring veteran programs. Pertinent correspondence is attached
Or your review.

Essentially, we wish to know what role ACE will play in monitoring and evaluat-
ng the Disabled Veterans Affirmative Action Program, VRA and 30 percent special
siring programs for veterans. We also made specific recommendations on how, and
o what extent, ACE should be involved. Our last correspondence was from Mr.
krch Ramsay, Associate Director, Compliance and Investigations Group, stating
hat (a) the CPDF has been programmed to provide the Veterans Program Office
vith timely VRA and 30 percent program figures and (b) personnel management
valuators will use this information also in their "Evaluation Guide for Affiemative
?.mployment Programs" to be published in fiscal year 1983.

It is our understanding that no such Guide is available to field evaluators, and we
lave no idea how, and in what form, guidelines on the DVAAP, VRA and 30 per-
:ent programs are provided to evaluators and whether or not our specific concerns
lave been addressed.

By law and regulation, OPM is to implement and monitor certain veterans hiring
arograms and this responsibility falls to ACE. This is an important responsibility
which is not lost on The American Legion, and we are also concerned that ACE may
lot have sufficient funds and staff to implement an effective agency evaluation
;ystem and, as a consequence, budget and staff reductions will have a negative
.ffect on OPM's veteran program of which Mr. Devine has been a strong supporter.

To conclude. we would like to know if the Guide is forthcoming and how are the
DVAAP, VRA and 30 percent programs addressed as regard implementing, monitor-
ng and evaluation?

Sincerely,
JAMES G. BOURIE,

Director for Economics.

S Government Memorandum'

OFFICE OF PERSONNEL. MANAGEM1 NT.
subject: Input for an American Legion's letter.
From: Arch S. Ramsay, Associate Director, Compliance and Investigations Group.
to: A. Diane Graham, Assistant DireCor for Affirmative Employment Programs.

We have reviewed Mr. Bourie's letter to Michael Frost and offer the following
paragraphs for your consideration. Please feel free to change the language to con-
form with the content of your letter to Mr. Bourie.

Your letter of September 1, 1982, to Mr. Frost concerning the monitoring of VRA
and 30 percent special hiring programs has been referred to me for reply. I have
liscussed your concerns with several OPM officials, including our Assistant Director
for Workforce Information, responsible for CPDF, and Acting Assistant Director for
Agency Compliance and Evaluation. I think you will be pleased to learn that your
concerns are currently being addressed by OPM in several ways.

Our Assistant Director for Workforce Information has informed me that the
CPDF data on VRA and 30 percent program hires are available within 60 to 90 days
and can be used for program monitoring purposes. OPM personnel management
evaluators will receive guidance concerning the use of this information as part of
Agency Compliance and Evaluation's "Evaluation Guide for Affirmative Employ-
ment Programs," to be published in fiscal year 1983. CPDF data on VRA hires is
being furnished to the Veterans Program Office each quarter and reports on 30 per-
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cent disabled veteran hires by agency are being furnished to the Veterans Program
Office semiannually. Should more frequent reports become necessary, the Assistant
Director for Workforce Information has agreed to furnish them on a monthly basis.

Agency Compliance and Evaluation is currently receiving suggestions and infor-
mation from various offices for the development of their Evaluation Guide for Af-
firmative Employment Programs. They were pleased to receive your suggested eval-
uation questions for the VRA and 30 percent programs and they will address your
concerns in the development of the guide.

The Evaluation Guide for Affirmative Employment Programs will become a part
of OPM's Handbook for Personnel Management Evaluators, which is the official
guidance for all OPM personnel management evaluators. The Handbook is used by
evaluators when there are indicators of problems in any of the programs covered by
the Handbook. Additionally, the Handbook is used by many other Federal agencies
as guidance in their internal personnel management evaluation programs. TheGuide kill be published in fiscal year 1983.

If yol have questions concerning our input, please contact Mike Harris at x24475.

THE AMERICAN LEGION,
Washington. D.. September 1, 1982.

Mr. NIICHAKI. FROST,
Director. Workforce Effectiveness and Development Group. U.S. Office of Personnel

Management, Washington, D.0
DEAR MIKE: On July 17, 1981, I wrote then-Special Assistant to the Director,

Vince DeCain, regarding the Agency Compliance and Evaluation (ACE) monitoringboth the VRA and 30 percent special hiring program for veterans; these thoughts
are again attached. I did not receive a response to that letter.

I believe that during the month of June 1982, I onve again made an inquiry re-garding the July letter; again, no response. During the meeting with Director
Devine on July 14 as part of the PCEH-CODV, I again raised the issue of ACE rela-
tive to the VRA and 30 percent program, with a noncommittal response.

Frankly, I would like to know if, indeed, ACE will play a role in veteran affairs
for fiscal '83? Will both veteran hiring programs. as well as the veterans affirmative
action program, be monitored by ACE?

Your early reply will be appreciated.
Sincerely yours.

JAMES G. BOURIE,
Director for Economics.

PREFACE

The American Legion has fully supported both the VRA and 30 percent non-com-
petitive hiring programs, However, in the past, the two programs were never given
the prominence and attention they rightfully deserve. Veterans, especially VEV and
disabled veterans, were not part of the past Administration's hiring "scheme"; th.temphasis was on other groups and the political expedience of the moment, Conse-
quently, federal agencies in general arid federal managers in particular correctly in-
terpreted their "signals" and did not promote nor utilize the programs fully; past
performance figures bear this contention out.

VRA

The VRA hiring program is codified in title 38 USC, Section 2014. This programallows an eligible VEV to be hired under a non-competitive autli'(rity and, after a
training/educational period, be transferred to the competitive service with a grade
designation up to GS-7 level.

Of the nearly 800,000 new federal hires for fiscal 1980, VRA hires were 2.5 per-
cent or 21000 iSummary of Selected Veteran Hiring Information, FY '80, iss),ed by
OPM .hine 16. 1981); with 11 Executive Departments and 20 Independent Aomcies
utilizing the program. Of the Executive Departments, program utilization ranged
from 13 by DOL and 17 by HUD, to the Army's 4.623. Nonetheless, the agencywhich consistently has shown greatest program use is the VA with 7,147 VRA hires.
Thus, the best utilization is by agencies that are military oriented; the remainder of
the agencies have records that are "spotty" at best.

As stated, the program may transfer candidates up to and include a GS-7 level.
However, the vast majority are in the GS 1, 2 or 3 level. These positions are often
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"dyad end" and lead to high voluntary terminations without any anrarent efforts to
correct this management failure.

30-PERCENT DISABLED

The 30 percent disabled program is codified in title 5 USC, Section 3112 and,
allows a disabled veteran to transfer to the competitive service. However, unlike the
VRA, there is no limit on the conversion GS level. If qualified, a 30 percent disabled
veteran may be converted beyond a GS-7 level.

The 30 percent program has provided The American Legion with the biggest dis-
appointment of all as not only have past program figures been appalling, but unem-
ployment figures for disabled veterans run anywhere from 20-30 percent.

For the period 10/79 thru 3/80, only 213 appointments were made by five agen-
cies. Again, the VA made the most with 149 appointments; with the Army and
Navy making 51 and 3 appointments respectively. Thus, military oriented agencies
accounted for 95 percent of all appointments.

Yet of all the hires, "most appointments were to low level jobs, over 80 percent of
the GS hires were to grades 5 and under, over half of the WG hires (60 percent)
were to grade WG-1." (Veterans Readjustment Appointments In the Federal Gov-
ernmeni., report to the Senate Veterans Affairs Committee, March 17, 1981.)

IDENTIFIED PROBLEMS

Besides being totally underutilized; not fully promoted; low level grades; high vol-
untary turnovers, The American Legion maintains that agencies conduct no out-
reach and/or promotion of the programs. Applying individuals must know of the
programs as respective agencies will not, of their own volition, fully inform an ap-
plicant of the programs. Or the advice will be misleading or negative as to discour-
age the applicant. Moreover, agencies will not offer helpful information as regard
the programs in light of other agencies which may be utilizing the programs. In
other words, if the applicant does not know of the programs, he/she cannot depend
on the agencies for outreach and program utilization.

AGENCY FOR COMPLIANCE AND EVALUATION (ACE)

There is no present mechanism by which the OPM can monitor, evaluate and car-
:Tot agency compliance with the VRA and 30 percent programs, as an ongoing ad-
ministrative process.

Agency program responsibilities are vested in either the EEO or staffing services
depending upon organizational structure. Personnel designated to ccordinate VRA
and 30 percent programs, for the most part, are not familiar with the programs;
provide little/no outreach; have no effective "links" to the veterans community or
other federal agencies dealing with veterans, like the Veterans Employment Serv-
ice, and give veterans low priority.

When a candidate is successful in getting into one of the programs, the program
is coded on the applicant's SF50. One reporting path leads to the agency headquar-
ters, with a second path to OP1 's CDPF. There, the information is stored until ex-
tracted for various internal or statutory reports. However there exists a 3 to 6
month delay in feeding accurrte information into the system and ultimate with-
drawal. Thus, program figures are invariably inaccurate, and misleading.

Importantly, there is no corrective mechanism which can be utilized by OPM. It is
only after all reports are in and evaluated can OPM gauge agency program utiliza-
tion. Consequently, it is OPM which is cast in an unfavorable light and not the re-
spective agencies. What is needed by OPM is an ongoing agency by agency program
evaluation that -vould not only track the programs utilization, but would also quick-
ly identify prop lem areas and provide the basis for corrective action between OPM
and the agenc....

The American Legion believes this administrative mechanism is already in place
with ACE. They are presently charged with agency program compliance and evalua-
tion and make regularly scheduled field inspections to agencies to evaluate other
programs.

There is no doubt that part of their program evaluations can include both the
VRA and 30 percent programs with a minimum of administrative burden. The ACE
representative should make contact with the agency individual who has responsibili-
ty for the VRA and 30 percent programs and utilization a questionnaire, or other
set criteria, request program figures for the ACE reporting period. Moreover, ques-
tion criteria concerning both programs should be a mandatory criteria for all ACE
inspections.
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The following questions should be made part of ACE evaluation:
What type of guidance does the agency receive from OPM?
Is the agency familiar with the law and regulations regarding the VRA and 30percent programs?
Has higher authority issued instructions recarding the programs; if so, what arethey?
How has the agency made known the prograkis (contact with: personnel special-

ists, managers, supervisors, EEO, ect.)?
Has the agency issued policy statement in suppor` of both programs?
Are programs covered in supervisory/management training sessions?How many appointments have been made in each program; grade/WG level;career progression; turnover (involuntary/voluntary elimination)?Are VRA training agreement being effected; i.e. "adequate"?
Does agency monitor VRA program; if so, how?
Does agency promote plan for upward mobility; if not, why?
Does the agency have effective links with the veterans community; DOL, VES;local ES offices; VA?
As regard the 30 percent program, has the VA/VES made contact with theagency?
At the conclusion of the visit, the ACE evaluator and agency management shouldconduct at "close-out" session to discuss the findings. A copy of the report will

follow established agency reporting paths, with a copy to ACE headquarters. The
ACE headquarters report will be reviewed by both ACE management and the Feder-al Veterans Employment Program Chief to identify program problems and agencies.The biggest problem will be corrective action. The Veterans Program does notenjoy the unilateral authority to take corrective action against federal agencies.Their function is to guide and advise federal agencies regarding veterans programs.Also, both the VRA and 30 percent programs are not mandatory on federal agenciesbut a matter of Congressional intent.

Therefore, corrective action must come from a higher authority. However, before
corrective action is necessary, the Veterans Program Director and, if required, ACEshould first work with the agencies in cooperative agreement in an attempt to cureany program deficiencies identified in the ACE report. It is recommended that onlyafter all cooperative efforts have failed, then the matter be submitted to an authori-ty which does, in fact, have the ability to correct the problem. It would serve nopurpose to have the matter submitted to another management level, which, in turn,must report and/or be responsible to yet other levels of management.

CONCLUSION

With the implementation of regulal ACE field surveys regarding both the VRAand 30 percent programs, it is felt that it will not only underscore OPM's commit-
ment to the programs and signal to federal managers that the programs should bemore fully utilized, but, importantly, problem areas and agencies will be readilyidentified and remedial action instituted.

The American Legion is very committedto both these programs and feels theyhave been severely underutilized by agencies for a multitude of reasons. Therefore,we strongly endorse the proposal which places responsibility to gauge these pro-grams, as an on-going administrative process, with ACE.

STATEMENT ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF STATE COLLEGES AND
UNIVERSITIES

This testimony is also supported by the American Association of Community andJunior 0-leges and the National Association of State Universities and Land-GrantColleges.
The American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU) is pleasedto comment on the adequacy of the current benefits paid to veterans of the VietnamEra who are still eligible for educational benefits.
There can be no question that the current benefit level$342 per month for anunmarried veteran attending full-timeis too low. Recent data from the College

Scholarship Service (CSS) makes this abundantly clear. For 1983-84, the CSS pre-dicts the following average costs: Private four-year college, $8,440; Public four-yearcollege, $4,721; Public two-year college, $3,868.
Every year costs to studentsboth tuition and living costscontinue to rise at arapid rate. It is estimated that public four-year colleges will average $6,600 in 1990,
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and private four-year colleges, $12,000. The $342 per month payment provides only
about $3,000 for a nine-month academic year.

We have been asked to comment on whether "recent reductions in federal assist-
ance programs" affect this situation. Unfortunately, they do. The American Council
on Education (ACE) has recently estimated that the reduction in federal student
aid, measured in constant dollars, means that about 23 percent less aid is available
in fiscal year 1983 than in fiscal year 1980. There has been a loss of about $480 mil-
lion a year in Pell grants and comparable losses in other programs. At the same
time, the increase in college costs as well as the national recession has made it more
difficult for many students to attend college.

Veterans, of course, have special problems. Most today are married, many have
children, and many work part-time or full-time while attending college. While they
are allowed somewhat higher G.I. benefits because of their families, their expenses
are much greater. They, too, are in need of an increase in their benefits. We believe
the law should also be amended so there is no delimiting date so veterans can use
their benefits at any time.

AASCU has testified previously at some length on the desirability of a peacetime
G.I. Bill, and has accepted H.R. 1400 of 1983 as a good general model. It is our belief
that if the military is to keep obtaining adequate quality personnel after the cur-
rent recession is over, a G.I. Bill is highly desirable.

A bill such as H.R. 1400 has several desirable features: a basic benefit for three
years active duty, a supplemental benefit for an additional three years, special bene-
fits to recruit certain skills, and so on. We also like the bill's features, providing for
transferability of benefits to spouse or children after ten years active duty, and the
provision allowing educational leaves from the military under certain circum-
stances.

All of these features were studied at length by this Committee, with hearings in
many parts of the United States, and we believe H.R. 1400 to be the basis for a good
bill. We hope the Committee will consider it further along with whatever changes
may be made in the current veterans benefits.
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